



Bases para la planificación sostenible de áreas marinas en la Macaronesia

Finding the balance of Blue Growth sustainable development within Ecosystem approach (2.1.1 c&d) Analysis of Maritime Transport in Macaronesia under MSFD













Environmental issues and possible solutions related to the maritime transport in the Macaronesia Context

To cite this report:

Lopes, I. 1; Nogueira, N. 2; Canning-Clode, J. 3; Sepúlveda, P. 1 (2019) Finding the balance of Blue Growth sustainable development within Ecosystem approach (2.1.1 c&d) Analysis of Maritime Transport in Macaronesia under MSFD. Report prepared as part of PLASMAR Project (co-financed by ERDF as part of POMAC 2014-2020). 57

Reproduction is authorised provided the source is acknowledged.

LEGAL NOTICE

This document has been prepared as part of PLASMAR Project (co-financed by ERDF as part of POMAC 2014-2020), however it reflects the views only of the authors, and the Project partners or POMAC 2014-2010 programme cannot be held responsible for any use which may be made of the information contained therein.

¹Secretaria Regional do Ambiente e Recursos Naturais – Direção Regional do Ordenamento do Território e Ambiente

²Secretaria Regional da Agricultura e Pescas – Direção Regional de Pescas

³ARDITI – Agência Regional para o Desenvolvimento da Investigação, Tecnologia e Inovação

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>l.</u>	CONTEXT	4
1.1	Introduction	5
1.2		5
1.3	METHODOLOGY	7
<u>II.</u>	QD ON GES AND MARITIME TRANSPORT	10
2.1	APPLYING DESCRIPTORS	11
2.1.	1 D1. Species groups of birds, mammals, reptiles, fish and cephalopods (relating to	
DES	CRIPTOR 1)	11
2.1.	2 D2. Non – INDIGENOUS SPECIES	18
2.1.	3 D10. Properties and quantities of marine litter do not cause harm to the coastal and	
MAR	RINE ENVIRONMENT	26
2.1.	4 D11. Energy, including underwater noise data	32
2.2	DESCRIPTORS THAT APPLY INDIRECTLY	40
2.2.	1 D8. CONCENTRATIONS OF CONTAMINANTS ARE AT LEVELS NOT GIVING RISE TO POLLUTION EFFECTS	40
2.2.	2 D5. Eutrophication	47
2.2.	3 D6. Sea – Floor integrity is at a level that ensures that the structure and functions of	THE
ECOS	SYSTEMS ARE SAFEGUARD AND BENTHIC ECOSYSTEMS, IN PARTICULAR, ARE NOT ADVERSELY AFFECTED	51
2.3	NON APPLYING DESCRIPTORS	56
2.3.	1 QD3.The population of commercial fish species	56
2.3.	2 D7. PERMANENT ALTERATION OF HYDROGRAPHICAL CONDITIONS DOES NOT ADVERSELY AFFECT MAR	≀INE
ECOS	SYSTEMS	57
2.3.	.3 D1. PELAGIC HABITATS (RELATING TO DESCRIPTOR 1)	57
2.3.	4 D1 & D4 ECOSYSTEMS, INCLUDING FOOD WEBS (RELATING TO DESCRIPTORS 1 AND 4)	58
2.3.	5 D9. CONTAMINANTS IN FISH AND OTHER SEAFOOD FOR HUMAN CONSUMPTION DO NOT EXCEED LEV	ELS
ESTA	ABLISHED BY UNION LEGISLATION OR OTHER RELEVANT STANDARDS	59

I. Context

1.1 Introduction

The target of the present study is the identification of relevant environmental issues related to the maritime transport in the Biogeographical Region of the Macaronesia, integrating the concepts of Blue Growth and MSFD to achieve Good Environmental Status for a sustainable development.

Following the European environmental legislation framework (Marine Strategy Framework Directive), the Decision 2017/848/EU lays down criteria and methodological standards on Good Environmental Status (GES) of marine waters and standardized methods for monitoring and assessment.

This report follows the 11 qualitative descriptors (QD) of GES, assessed by an overall of 42 criteria, namely:

- <u>Descriptor 1</u>. Biodiversity is maintained
- Descriptor 2. Non-indigenous species do not adversely alter the ecosystem
- Descriptor 3. The population of commercial fish species is healthy
- <u>Descriptor 4</u>. Elements of food webs ensure long-term abundance and reproduction
- Descriptor 5. Eutrophication is minimized
- Descriptor 6. The sea floor integrity ensures functioning of the ecosystem
- <u>Descriptor 7</u>. Permanent alteration of hydrographical conditions does not adversely affect the ecosystem
- Descriptor 8. Concentrations of contaminants give no effects
- Descriptor 9. Contaminants in seafood are below safe levels
- Descriptor 10. Marine litter does not cause harm
- <u>Descriptor 11</u>. Introduction of energy (including underwater noise) does not adversely affect the ecosystem

1.2 Characterization and regulation of the activity

Anthropogenic pollution poses a major threat to marine environment due to the harmful effect on biota, ecosystem structure and function. It also causes an economic, human health and aesthetic problems (STAP, 2011). The EU is highly dependent on maritime transport and seaports for both internal and external trade and shipping is an important contributor to the European economy and the quality of life to European citizens (HPCEU, 2014). Marine transportation includes cargo-carrying commercial shipping (e.g., merchant marine) and non-cargo commercial shipping (e.g., ferries, cruise ships). Also included in the marine transports are military ships, tugs, and fishing vessels.

Maritime transport contributes to multiple environmental pressures (Knights *et al.*, 2011), which compromise direct and indirect socio-economic benefits derived from the goods and services of the marine and coastal ecosystems (Boteler *et al.*, 2012). High volume of maritime transport combined with other socio-economic activities, result in hotspots of environmental degradation and contributes to creating cumulative impacts on marine and coastal ecosystems (Boteler *et al.*, 2016);

Shipping is regulated by a combination of standard setting at the international level by the International Maritime Organization (IMO), a United Nations body established for improving safety and security of shipping and for preventing marine pollution from ships. IMO conventions become binding upon Governments who have ratified them, and enforcement depends upon the Government Parties. These conventions regulating commercial shipping will be influential to achieving GES (Salomon & Dross, 2013). Two

important International Maritime Organization (IMO) Conventions which will assist in achieving GES are the International Convention for the Control and Management of Ship's Ballast Water and Sediments (BWM) and the International Convention for the prevention of Pollution from Ships (1973), modified by the protocol of 1978 relating thereto and by the Protocol of 1997 (MARPOL). More recently, policy and management tools to reduce environmental effects associated with marine transportation used long-term monitoring to determine the relative changes of impacts (Wooldridge, McMullen, & Howe, 1999). In recent years, marine transportation companies and port facilities have established numerous environmental performance indicator frameworks and European ports and maritime transportation have already adopted these frameworks aiming toward sustainable port management.

The frameworks include: European Sea Ports Organization (ESPO) (www.espo.be), EcoPorts (www.ecoports.com), Port Environmental Review System (PERS), PORTOPIA (www.portopia.eu), and the Green Marine Environmental Program (GMEP) (http://www.green-marine.org/) (Darbra et al.,2009; ECOPORTS Valencia, 2000; ESPO, 2012; Peris-Mora, Diez Orejas, Subirats, Ibañez, & Alvarez, 2005; Walker, 2016).

Macaronesia is no different from the rest of the world and the maritime transport takes a relevant position, especially in these outermost regions, such as Madeira, Azores and Canary archipelagos. These regions possess an important external dependence from continental Europe (e.g. fuel, food, raw material, machinery, etc.), but simultaneously, Macaronesia is a key region in international maritime transport due to its strategic location.

Since the nineteen century, the strategic position of the Macaronesian archipelagos around the midpoint of the Atlantic trading routes, made them attractive as way stations between Europe and the rest of the world. They were used for resupplying water, fresh goods and coal to the earlier steamships (Bosa, 2013). The situation has not changed since then, and the islands are still considered as a convergence of shipping lanes where no significant commercial activity is taking place except in the Canary Islands.

In 2016, in the Madeira archipelago, the movement of maritime transport (containers, tanks, bulk carriers, general cargo ships and others) registered around 1,500 thousand of goods moved (Lopes *et al.*, 2017; Fernández – Palacios *et al.*, 2017). In 2015, the analysis of the evolution of maritime traffic of inter-island passengers registered around 267,541 passengers and regarding to the cruise ships in the same year it ended up achieving the national leadership when registering with 578,492 cruise tourists and 308 scales (Administração dos Portos da Região Autónoma da Madeira, S.A.).

The Canaries compared to the other archipelagos, present a higher rate of maritime carriage of goods due to its growing population that surpasses the two million and to its extreme dependence on the maritime transportation with mainland Europe to supply goods in order to meet the local demand. Besides, the Canaries hosts one of the major shipping ports in Spain, the port of Las Palmas. It is ranked 87th in the top 200 ports worldwide and it is an important trans-shipment point on international shipping routes with 433 linked port (Tovar *et al.*, 2015). It stands out in fuel supplies, in passenger traffic and also in container traffic with a total transaction of more than one million Twenty-feet Equivalent Unit (TEUs) in 2010 (Orive *et al.*, 2016; Menini, E., 2018). The cruise passengers showed a substantial increase in the last 16 years for the Ports of Santa Cruz de Tenerife (Tenerife), La Luz and Las Palmas (Gran Canaria) and Arrecife (Lanzarote). In 2016, according to the Canary Islands Institute of Statistics (ISTAC) these figures reached nearly two million thousand passengers across the Canaries.

In the Azores archipelago, the numbers of maritime transport (containers, tanks, passenger ships, bulk carriers, general cargo ships and others) remained more or less constant between 2000 and 2010 with a minimum of 3,335 movements in 2009 and a maximum of 3,829, in 2010 (Fernández-Palacios *et al.*, 2017). In recent years,

movements have progressively declined to 2589 movements (in 2014), due to the economic crisis.

To ensure environmentally and economically sustainable ecosystems it is necessary to regulate socio-economic activities which includes maritime transport.

Definition and analysis of maritime transport in the present report was performed including the effect of the activity in harbors and marinas. Though negative events, such as oil spills, do not characterize the normal occurrence of the activity, they were considered in this report, as these events may have significant and last longing effects in the environment.

1.3 Methodology

The state of art of maritime transport in Macaronesia has been analysed in detail, with a view to identify environmental impacts and possible solutions through the review of specific publications and technical reports. The structure given by MSFD on GES (2017/848/EU) has been followed to assess the potential impact of the maritime transport on the aforementioned descriptors.

Additionally, specific tables have been filled for each applying QD and criterion, aiming to explain with more detail identified environmental impacts and likely solutions. The table field values are presented as follows:

- 1. **Environmental impact** values: **YES/NO** if **YES** the rest of table fields were field and description of additional text below the table the following factors:
 - Description of the impact significant adverse effect on the environment (if more than one, included the most relevant or all);
 - Direct/indirect impact;
 - o Probability/intensity/complexity of the impact;
 - o Expected onset, duration, frequency and reversibility of the impact;
 - Expected cumulation with other types of adverse effects linked to this maritime activity;
 - Currently relevant for the Macaronesia or expected to be relevant in the future (due to expected development of the maritime activity).
- Environmental impact spatial extent values:
 - o Impact area is lower than operative maritime activity area;
 - o Impact area equal to operative maritime activity area;
 - o Impact area broader than operative maritime activity area.
- 3. Maritime activity (MA) pressure solution values: YES/NO if YES maritime pressure solution were described according to:
 - o If solution is envisaged to avoid, prevent, reduce or offset the pressure;
 - If measure is a reasonable alternative in terms of technical complexity, cost and expected success in reduction of impact;
 - If the MA pressure solution is relevant for the Macaronesia.
- 4. **Impact mitigation measures** values: **YES/NO** if **YES** mitigation measures were identified:
 - If solution is envisaged to avoid, prevent, reduce or offset the impact/adverse effect;
 - If measure is a reasonable alternative in terms of technical complexity, cost and expected success in reduction of impact;

- o If the impact mitigation measures is relevant for the Macaronesia.
- 5. **Monitoring method available** values: **YES/NO** if **YES** monitoring methods were identified:
 - The viability of the monitoring method in terms of cost-effectiveness, complexity and relevance for the Macaronesia;
 - Should monitoring start before the construction phase or with the operational phase?

References:

- Administração dos Portos da Região Autónoma da Madeira, S.A. Portos da Madeira, available at: http://www.apram.pt/site/index.php/pt/
- Boteler, B; Grünig, M.; Lago,M.; Iglesias-Campos, A.; Reker, J.; Meiner, A. 2016. European maritime transport and port activities: identifying policy gaps towards reducing environmental impacts of socio-economic activities, Ecologic Institute, berlin, Germany.
- Fernandez-Palacios, Y1; C. Andrade4, A. Bilbao2, G. Carreira5, R. Haroun Tabraue1, V. Jorge3, S. Kaushik1, M. Lopes3, M. Oliveira3, Y. Perez2, P. Sepulveda3 & A. Abramic1. 2017. Macaronesian Blue Growth: current status and future needs. Report prepared as part of PLASMAR Project (co-financed by ERDF as part of POMAC 2014-2020). 70 p.
- GMR Canarias, S.A.U. 2017. Principales sectores del "blue growth" en Canarias: situación y tendencias. Report prepared as part of PLASMAR Project (co-financed by ERDF as part of POMAC 2014-2020). 127 pp. HPCEU, 2014. Athens Declaration-"Mid-term Review of the Eu's Maritime Transport Policy until 2018 and Outlook to 2020". Hellenic Presidency of the Council of the European Union, 2014. Athens, 7th May 2014.
- HPCEU, 2014. Athens Declaration "Mid-Term Review of the EU's Maritime Transport Policy until 2018 and Outlook to 2020". Hellenic Presidency of the Council of the European Union, 2014. Athens, 7th May 2014.
 - http://gr2014.eu/sites/default/files/ATHENS%20DECLARATION_FINAL.pdf
- Knights, A.M., Koss, R.S., Papadopoulou, K.N., Cooper, L.H. & Robinson, L.A. 2011. Sustainable use of European regional seas and the role of the Marine Strategy Framework Dircetive. Deliverable 1, EC FP7 Project (244273) 'Options for Delivering Ecosystem-based Marine Management'. University of Liverpool. ISBN: 978-0-906370-63-6: 165 pp.
- Lopes, M; Sepúlveda; Jorge, V; Oliveira, M; Andrade, C; 2017. Blue Growth for a better development of the sea Report from Madeira Archipelago.ARDITI –Agência Regional para o Desenvolvimento da Investigação, Tecnologia e Inovação; Secretaria Regional do Ambiente e Recursos Naturais Direção Regional do Ordenamento do Território e Ambiente. Report prepared as part of PLASMAR Project (co-financed by ERDF as part of POMAC 2014-2020). 47 pp.
- Menini E., Halim F., Gabriel, D., Suarez de Vivero, JL., Calado, H., Moniz, F., Caña Varona, M. 2018. Geopolitical framework of the Macaronesia region. GPS Azores project: Ponta Delgada.
- Orive A.C., Cerbán Jiménez M., Turias Domínguez, I., González Cancelas, N., & Camarero Orive, A. 2016. Metodología para la clasificación de los puertos mediante indicadores de explotación utilizando análisis de conglomerados. INGE CUC, 12(2), 41-49. https://revistascientificas.cuc.edu.co/index.php/ingecuc/article/view/810 [July 2018]
- Peres-Mora E, Diez Orejas JM, Subirats A, Ibáñez S, Alvarez P.2005. Development of a system of indicators for sustainable port management. Mar Pollut Bull. 50(12):1649-60.
- Salomon, M. & Dross, M. 2013. Challenges in cross-sectorial marine protection in Europe. Marine Policy, 42:12 142-149.
- STAP (2011). Marine Debris as a Global Environmental Problem: Introducing a solution based framework focused on plastic. A STAP Information Document. Global Environment Facility, Washington, DC. Available from Internet:

http://www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/publication/STAP%20 Marine Debris%20%20 website.pdf

Tovar, B., R. Hernandez and H. Rodriguez-Déniz (2015), "Container port competitiveness and connectivity: The Canary Islands main ports case", Transport Policy 38: 40-51 Walker, T.R., 2016. Green Marine: An environmental program to establish sustainability in marine transportation. Marine Pollution Bulletin 105 (1),199–arin

II. QD on GES and maritime transport

2.1 Applying descriptors

2.1.1 D1. Species groups of birds, mammals, reptiles, fish and cephalopods (relating to Descriptor 1)

QD1	QD1 Species groups of birds, mammals, reptiles, fish and cephalopods (relating to Descriptor 1) Env. MA Impact Manufact										
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	impact spatial extent	pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method				
	The mortality rate of birds, mammals, reptiles and non-commercially-exploited species of fish and cephalopods from incidental by-catch is below levels which threaten the species, such that its long-term viability is ensured.	D1C1	NO	-	NO	NO	NO				
QD1	The population abundance of the species is not adversely affected due to anthropogenic pressures, such that its long-term viability is ensured. Member States shall establish a set of species representative of each species group, selected according to the criteria laid down under 'specifications for the selection of species and habitats', through regional or sub regional cooperation. These shall include the mammals and reptiles listed in Annex II to Directive 92/43/EEC and may include any other species, such as those listed under Union legislation (other Annexes to Directive 92/43/EEC, Directive 2009/147/EC or through Regulation (EU) No 1380/2013) and international agreements such as Regional Sea Conventions.	D1C2	YES	BROAD	YES	YES	YES				
	The population demographic characteristics (e.g. body size or age class structure, sex ratio, fecundity, and survival rates) of the species are indicative of a healthy population which is not adversely affected due to anthropogenic pressures. Primary for commercially-exploited fish and cephalopods and secondary for other species	D1C3	YES	BROAD	YES	YES	YES				
	The species distributional range and, where relevant, pattern is in line with prevailing physiographic, geographic and climatic conditions. Primary for species	D1C4	YES	BROAD	YES	YES	YES				
	covered by Annexes II, IV or V to Directive 92/43/EEC and secondary for other species.				120						

Environmental issues and possible solutions related to the maritime transport in the Macaronesia Context

The habitat for the species has the necessary extent and condition to support the different stages in the life history of the species. Primary for species covered by Annexes II, IV and V to Directive 92/43/EEC and secondary for other species	D1C5	NO				
---	------	----	--	--	--	--

D1C2: The population abundance of the species is not adversely affected due to anthropogenic pressures, such that its long-term viability is ensured. Member States shall establish a set of species representative of each species group, selected according to the criteria laid down under 'specifications for the selection of species and habitats', through regional or sub regional cooperation. These shall include the mammals and reptiles listed in Annex II to Directive 92/43/EEC and may include any other species, such as those listed under Union legislation (other Annexes to Directive 92/43/EEC, Directive 2009/147/EC or through Regulation (EU) No 1380/2013) and international agreements such as Regional Sea Conventions.

D1C3: The population demographic characteristics (e.g. body size or age class structure, sex ratio and survival rates) of the species are indicative of a healthy population which is not adversely affected due to anthropogenic pressures. Primary for commercially-exploited fish and cephalopods and secondary for other species

D1C4: The species distributional range and, where relevant, pattern is in line with prevailing physiographic, geographic and climatic conditions. Primary for species covered by Annexes II, IV or V to Directive 92/43/EEC and secondary for other species.

Maritime transport is the backbone of the World Economy (Grote *et al.*, 2016). It is generally believed that more than 90% of world trade is carried by sea (Tsaini, 2011). In 2013, approximately 9.5 billion tonnes of goods were loaded for seaborne transport in ports worldwide (UNCTAD, 2014).

The occurrence and severity of vessel-strike threat to whale populations in a number of regions around the world has made strike threat an emerging conservation issue, particularly in those places where extensive vessel traffic and whales co-occur (Silber *et al.*, 2012). As maritime activities and associated vessel traffic increase, the rate of lethal vessel-strikes is also likely to increase (Silber *et al.*, 2012; Cunha *et al.*, 2017). Various whale-conservation initiatives have been designed to reduce the threat including vessel routing changes or vessel speed restrictions (Vanderlaan *et al.*, 2009; Silber *et al.*, 2012). Many of these changes were instituted by coastal states following their consideration and subsequent adoption by the IMO.

Macaronesia is home to an exceptional marine biodiversity. It has a unique diversity of sea mammals, with 29 species of cetacean observed in the Canary Islands. Azores archipelago also presents some 24 marine mammals, including beaked whales (Mesoplodon bidens), sperm whales (Physeter macrocephalus) pilot whales (Globicephala macrorhynchus) (European Commission¹). Madeira amongst several other marine mammals presents a subpopulation of the critically endangered species of Mediterranean Sea monks (Monachus monachus) (Petit & Prudent, 2010).

_

¹ European Commission, The Macaronesian Region, available at: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/nature/natura2000/biogeog_regions/macaronesian/index_en.htm

In this way, it is necessary an assessment of the effect that marine traffic can have towards wildlife conservation measures, especially in Macaronesia, a region which has seen a growth in maritime traffic in recent years (Cunha, 2013).

Associated to maritime transports are the possibilities to disaster in the marine environment. Oil spills have been proved to disturb the abundance of marine species and can provoke increased mortality (Abdulla & Liden, 2008). In Macaronesia the most serious record of oil spill occurred in 1990 in the Madeira archipelago.

1. Environmental impact: YES. Over recent decades, cetaceans have been victims of increased ship strikes all around the world (Carrillo and Ritter, 2008; Laist et al., 2001; Silber et al., 2012; Waerebeek et al., 2007; Abdulla & Liden, 2008). The main causes are associated to recreational boating (excess speed); to the use of sonars in boats or military exercises (Freitas, 2004; Silber, Slutsky, & Bettridge, 2010; Cunha, 2013). When species such as cetaceans or turtles are threatened by anthropogenic actions, it may happen that they cease to use that territory (Faris et al., 2016). In other cases, it may also happen that the species continues to use the same territory because it is a place of feeding or rest. In these cases, shipping can bring long term harmful results (Walker et al., 2017; Vanderlaan et al., 2009). Ship collisions with cetaceans and turtles also cause different degrees of injury. A high proportion of dead whales show signs attributable to vessel strike, including severe lacerations, broken bones, internal bleeding and other lethal of blunt trauma (More et al., 2002; Campbell-Malone et al., 2008; Silber et al., 2012). Other marine vertebrates, such as sea turtles, are also exposed to the risk of ship strikes (Hazel et al., 2007), though in rare cases, turtles show scars along the marginal scutes of the carapace that do not impede their movements or threaten their lives. On most occasions, however, a turtle does not survive an impact or is left seriously injured, with limited movement and diving ability.

In recent years Macaronesia has recorded some cetaceans strikes, although population impact (mortality) is not significant (SRA, 2014; SRMCT, 2014).

In the Madeira archipelago, the first registred throw occurred in 2000 whith 3 sowerby's beaked whales (*Mesoplodon bidens*) coinciding with a naval exercise at NATO (SRA, 2014). A second event occurred in 2010, when three specimens of sowerby's beaked whales washed ashore in Machico's beach (SRA, 2014), but without a clear and definitive reason.

In the Azores archipelago in July 2002, 3 sowerby's beaked whales were also found washed ashore on the island of Pico (SRMCT, 2014). During 2003, new occurrences of dead sprung individuals were registered over several months. In 2009, more beaked whales, alive and dead (close to 10 individuals), were found in the Azores (Terceira, Faial, and S. Miguel) between the months of June and August, but the reason for these strikes has never been discovered.

In the Canary Islands collisions may be caused by the rise of maritime transport, namely the regional and international boats and the rise in the mean speed of ferries (Rodríguez *et al.*, 2005; Soto *et al.*, 2000; Fais *et al.*, 2016). From 1991 to 2007, from a total of 59 strikes, around 11% were reported as showing signs of ship-strike (idem,ibidem), affecting several cetacean species like sperm whales, pygmy sperm whales, Cuvier's beaked whales, short finned pilot whales (Carrillo & Ritter, 2010; Faris *et al.*, 2016).

On the other hand, the maritime transports can also affect the species and habitats through oil spills. Normal activity of maritime transports does not contribute directly to not achieving GES in D1C3. Nevertheless, oil spills may occur and as described afterwards in D8, crude oil spills always mean the loss of species.

2. Environmental impact spatial extent: Broad. The strikes occur along the maritime space (EEZ), especially in the areas of maritime traffic (Carrillo & Ritter, 2010; Faris *et al.*, 2016; Cunha, 2017).

Relatively to the oil spills, the extent of impacts are wide, depending on the evolution of crude oil stains and coastal areas hit (e.g. the oil spill in 1990 affected the north coast of Porto Santo and a part of the north coast of the island of Madeira).

- **3. Maritime activity pressure solution: YES**. IMO has developed several of initiatives to reduce the risk of collisions, namely:
 - Instruments mounted on board to detect whales (such as sonar or night vision devices), acoustic alerting devices to warn whales of approaching boats, bottom anchored passive sonar systems designed to detect whale locations, and specially trained observers on board of ferries. Still, none of these solutions alone would seem to be effective or capable of achieving a significant reduction in ship strikes, since each of them either has undesirable side-effects (such as interfering with the whales' communication, or being too unreliable) or is only effective in particular situations (e.g. during day time, during specific weather conditions, only when the whales vocalize, only at short distances, or just within certain angles of the ship's bow) (Abdula & Liden, 2008).
 - Reducing ship speed when crossing areas of high whale density would both allow cetaceans more time to avoid the oncoming vessel and give the operator more time to react to the whales' presence (Abdulla and Liden,2008; Conn and Silber, 2013; Walker et al., 2017).
 - Alter shipping routes in different areas or at different times when whale concentrations are high (Panigada *et al.*, 2006; Walker *et al.*, 2017; Tejedor *et al.*, n.d.; Vanderlaan *et al.*, 2009).
 - Creation of voluntary areas to be avoided when the risks of ship-strikes are high and altered speeds fail to protect (Walker et al., 2017).

In Macaronesia some specific initiatives have been considered. For the Canary archipelago, IMO adopted some non-binding resolutions on a range of issues including the designation of Particularly Sensitive Sea Areas (PSSAs). The PSSA designation is linked with specific measures (Associated Protective Measures (APMs) designed to address the risk that shipping poses to each PSSA.

In the Azores archipelago implemented in 1999 the Azores Cetacean Striking Network (RACA), legislated by Resolution No. 72/2006, of June 29, with the following objectives:

- Minimize potential threats to mammals for human safety and health:
- Minimize the pain and suffering of living animals;
- Get the most out of scientific and educational benefits from living or dead bold animals.

In Madeira archipelago, the Regional Legislative Decree no. 15/2013/M of May 14 amended by Administrative Rule no. 46/2014 of January 14, which legally regulated all marine vertebrate observation activities and defined the capacity of inherent in the observation of this activity. These activities should follow a set of good practices, such as approaching and observing animals, so as not to cause any disturbance.

Related to the oil spills, several initiatives have been implemented to reduce impacts into the species and habitats. The European project "Reducing the Impact of Oil Spills – RIOS" had as objective the development of an Action Plan, focusing on negative impacts of oil spills on marine wildlife, such as marine and coastal birds, marine mammals and sea turtles, and how these effects could be minimised, e.g. through investments into research and development. In addition, to minimize the effects of accidents and leaks, there are several initiatives of the European Union, as the: Regulation (EU) 2016/1625

of the European Parliament and of the Council of 14 September 2016 amending Regulation (EC) No 1406/2002 establishing a European Maritime Safety Agency.

4. Impact mitigation measures: YES. With regard to strikes by vessels, the Autonomous Region of Madeira has developed some legislation. The Regional ordinance n°46 / 2014 of April 22 regulates the load capacity inherent to the activity of cetacean observation in the region and delimits an exclusion area for the observation of cetaceans. This area is characterized by being a preferential habitat of the bottlenose Dolphin (*Tursiops truncates*) to feed, socialize, rest and reproduce (Freitas *et al.*, 2013).

Related to the oil spills, several initiatives have been taken. The *International Convention* for the *Prevention of Pollution from Ships* (MARPOL), signed in 1973, is one of the most important international marine environmental conventions. It aims at protecting the marine environment through the minimisation or complete elimination of pollution by oil and other harmful substances. It is constantly updated in order to tackle new aspects of environmental pollution, which is performed by amendments and annexes to the convention (Grote *et al.*, 2016).

5. Monitoring method: YES. A number of projects have been developed to analyse the state of conservation of cetaceans, including the strikes in the Macaronesia, namely MISTICSEAS project and CETUS project.

Related to the oil spills, in the last years was developed in Macaronesia various studies, some of them related with the Marine Strategy Framework Directive (IEO, TRAGSATEC, 2012; SRA, 2014; SRMCT, 2014).

In the Madeira archipelago, taking into account the oil disaster recorded in 1990, the affected areas have been monitored. The monitoring that has been carried out over the last years has made it possible to see an increase in species (Araújo *et al.*,2005).

References:

- Ameer Abdulla, PhD, Olof Linden, PhD (editors). 2008. *Maritime traffic effects on biodiversity in the Mediterranean Sea: Review of impacts, priority areas and mitigation measures*. Malaga, Spain: IUCN Centre for Mediterranean Cooperation. 184 pp.
- Ameer Abdulla, PhD, Olof Linden, PhD (editors). 2008. Maritime traffic effects on biodiversity in the Mediterranean Sea: Review of impacts, priority areas and mitigation measures. Malaga, Spain: IUCN Centre for Mediterranean Cooperation. 184 pp.
- Araújo, R.; Almeida, A. J. and Freitas, M. (2005) The impact of the oil spill of the tanker "Aragon" on the littoral fish fauna of Porto Santo (NE Atlantic Ocean) in 1991 and ten years later in Bocagiana n. °217, Museu Municipal do Funchal (História Natural).
- Campbell-Malone R, Barco SG, Daoust P-Y, Knowlton AR, McLellan WA, Rotstein DS, *et al.* Gross and histologic evidence of sharp and blunt trauma in North Atlantic right whales(Eubalaena glacialis) killed by vessels. J Zoo Wildlife Med2008;39(1):37–55.
- Carrillo, M. & Ritter, F. (2010) Increasing numbers of ship strikes in the Canary Islands: proposal for immediate action to reduce risk of vessel-whale collisions. Journal of Cetacean Research and Management 11(2): 131-138.
- Carrillo, M. & Ritter, F. (2010) Increasing numbers of ship strikes in the Canary Islands: proposal for immediate action to reduce risk of vessel-whale collisions. Journal of Cetacean Research and Management 11(2): 131-138.
- Conn, P.B., Silber, G.K., 2013. Vessel speed restrictions reduce risk of collision-related mortality for North Atlantic right whales. Ecosphere 4 (4), 1–15.

Environmental issues and possible solutions related to the maritime transport in the Macaronesia Context

- Cunha, I. (2013) Marine traffic and potential impacts towards cetaceans with in the Madeira EEZ: a pioneer study, Master in Ecologia, Ambiente e Território, Universidade do Porto, Porto.
- Direção Regional dos Assuntos do Mar- (DRAM), Secretaria Regional do Mar Ciencia e Tecnologia, Governo Regional dos Açores Macaronesia Islands standard indicators and criteria:reaching common grounds on monitoring marine biodiversity in Macaronesia, Technical Report 1.
- European Commision, The Macaronesian Region, available at: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/nature/natura2000/biogeog_regions/macaronesian/index_en.htm
- Fais A, Lewis TP, Zitterbart DP, Álvarez O, Tejedor A, *et al.* (2016) Correction: Abundance and Distribution of Sperm Whales in the Canary Islands: Can Sperm Whales in the Archipelago Sustain the Current Level of Ship-Strike Mortalities?. PLOS ONE 11(5): e0155199.
- Freitas, L. (2004) The stranding of three Cuvier's beaked whales Ziphius cavirostris in Madeira archipelago. In proceedings of the workshop on Active Sonar and Cetaceans, Las Palmas, Gran Canaria, 8 March 2003. Edited by P.G.H., Evans and L.A. Miller, European Newsletter, n.º42, special issue, pp.28-32.
- Gobierno de Canarias. 2015. Estadísticas de varamientos de cetáceos en canarias 2000-2014. Santa Cruz de Tenerife. Dirección General de Protección de la Naturaleza del Gobierno de Canarias. 7 pp.
- Grote, M.; Mazurek, N.; Grabsh, C.; Zeilinger, J.; Le Floch, S.; Wahrendorf, D.S.; Hofer, T. (2016)

 Dry bulk cargo shipping An overlooked threat to the marine environment? Marine Pollution Bulletin, n.º110, pp. 511-519.
- Hazel, J., Lawler, I.R., Marsh, H. and Robson, S. (2007). 'Vessel speed increases collision risks for the green turtle Chelonia mydas'. Endangered Species Research, 3:105–113.
- Kraus SD, Brown MW, Caswell H, Clark CW, Fujiwara M, Hamilton PK, et al. (2005) North Atlantic right whales in crisis. Science, 5734: 561.
- IEO, TRAGSATEC (2012) Estratégia Marina Demarcación Marina Canaria, Ministerio de Agricultura, Alimentación y Medio Ambiente.
- Moore MJ, Knowlton AR, Kraus SD, McIellan WA, Morphometry Bonde RK. gross morphology and available histopathology in North Atlantic right whale (Eubalaena glacialis) mortalities (1970–2002). J Cetac Res Manage 2004;6(3):199–214.
- Panigada, S., Giovanna, P., Margherita, Z., Frederic, C., Alexandre, G., Weinrich, M.T., 2006. Mediterranean fin whales at risk from fatal ship-strikes. Marine Pollution Bulletin 52 (10), 1287–1298.
- Petit, J. and Prudent, G. (eds.) Climate change and biodiversity in the European Union overseas entities. Gland, Switzerland and Brussels, Belgium: IUCN. Reprint, Gland, Switzerland and Brussels, Belgium: 192 pp.
- SRA (2014). Estratégia Marinha para a subdivisão da Madeira. Diretiva Quadro Estratégia Marinha. Secretaria Regional do Ambiente e dos Recursos Naturais. Junho de 2014.
- SRMCT (2014). Estratégia Marinha para a subdivisão dos Açores. Diretiva Quadro Estratégia Marinha. Secretaria Regional dos Recursos Naturais. Outubro de 2014.
- Silber, G. K.; Vanderlaan, A. S. M.; Arceredillo, A. T.; Johnson, L.; Taggart, C.T.; Brown, M.W.; Bettrige, S.; Sararminaga, R. (2012) The role of the international maritime organizations in reducing vessel threat to whaLES: Process, options, action and effectiveness, Marine Policy 36, pp. 1221-1233.
- Tejedor A, Sagarminaga R, Canãdas A, de Stephanis R, Pantoja J. Modifications of maritimetrafficoffSouthernSpain.DocumentpresentedtotheScientific Committee oftheInternationalWhalingCommission.SC/59/BC3,12007.
- Vanderlaan ASM, Taggart CT. Efficacy of a voluntary area to be avoided to reduce risk of lethal vessel strikes to endangered whales. Conserv Biol 2009;23(6):1467–74.

- Vanderlaan ASM, Taggart CT. Efficacy of a voluntary area to be avoided to reduce risk of lethal vessel strikes to endangered whales. Conserv Biol 2009;23(6):1467–74.
- Walker, T.R.; Adebambo,O.; Feijoo, M. C. A. *et al.*, (2017) Environmental Effects of Marine Transportation, World Seas: An environmental wvaluation, chapter 30.
- Walker, T.R.; Adebambo,O.; Feijoo, M. C. A. *et al.*, (2017) Environmental Effects of Marine Transportation, World Seas: An environmental wvaluation, chapter 30.
- Williams R, Lusseau D. Killer whales social network can be vulnerable to targeted removals. (2006) Biol Lett.;2: 497–500.
- Tsaini, P., 2011. International Shipping and World Trade, Dept. of Maritime Studies. University of Piraeus, Pireus, Greece
- UNCTAD, 2014. Review of Maritime Transport 2014. United Nations publication, New York and Geneva (http://unctad.org/rmt).
- Vanderlaan ASM; Taggart CT (2009) Efficacy of a voluntary area to be avoided to reduce risk of lethal vessel strikes to endangered whales, Conserv Biol, 23(6): 1467-74.

2.1.2 D2. Non - indigenous species

QD2 Non-indigenous species introduced by human activities are at levels that do not adversely alter the ecosystems									
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	Env. impact spatial extent	MA pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method		
	Newly-introduced non-indigenous species.	D2C1	YES	BROAD	YES		YES		
QD2	Abundance and spatial distribution of established non-indigenous species, contributing significantly to adverse effects on particular species groups or broad habitat types	D2C2 — Secondary	NO						
	Proportion of the species group or spatial extent of the broad habitat type which is adversely altered due to non-indigenous species, particularly invasive non-indigenous species.	D2C3 — Secondary	NO						

D2C1: Newly - introduced non-indigenous species

Non-indigenous species (NIS) are species that have spread or have been transferred as a result of human activities, reaching environments in which they previously did not naturally occur (HELCOM²). Non-indigenous species are usually not dispersed by natural means, but arrive in new environments via some form of human-mediated transport, so called vectors. In this context, shipping (through ballast water and hull fouling) is considered the main vector for the introduction of marine non-indigenous species worldwide as they offer extended periods during which ships are stationary, and often offer suitable places for species to settle in shallow water or modified habitats (Canning-Clode, 2015; Lehtiniemi *et al.* 2015).

Species that naturally increase their range are not taken into consideration, however, NIS that spread to neighboring areas by natural means following introduction (secondary dispersal), are still considered to be NIS (OSPAR³).

After their first introduction into a new sea area, non-indigenous species may spread further. The rate of spread is often determined by species specific factors, such as environmental tolerance or reproductive rates (HELCOM³). This pattern of establishment, and consecutive spread, is characteristic of invasive species. However, not all non-indigenous species are invasive, and may not spread widely nor become abundant. Established non-indigenous species may influence biodiversity and the ecosystem in different ways, and their effects are often difficult to foresee. However, the presence of NIS can exert pressures in the marine environment with possible social, economic or environmental impacts (Gestoso *et al.*, 2018). Invasive NIS are one of the most significant threats to global biodiversity both in terrestrial or aquatic systems. Removing NIS subsequent to introduction is very difficult, which means preventing their

² HELCOM, Non-indigenous species, available at: http://stateofthebalticsea.helcom.fi/pressures-and-their-status/non-indigenous-species/

³https://oap.ospar.org/en/ospar-assessments/intermediate-assessment-2017/pressures-human-activities/non-indigenous/

introduction is the most cost-effective approach to management, thus avoiding costs and the need for eradication measures (OSPAR⁴).

1. Environmental impact: YES. The introduction of non-indigenous species (NIS) into new ecosystems is now considered a major environmental and economic threat and, along with habitat destruction, a leading cause of biodiversity loss at a global scale (Nentwig, 2007; Halpern *et al.*, 2008; Clarke Murray *et al.*, 2014; Canning-Clode 2015; Gestoso *et al.*, 2017). In fact, biological invasions were recently considered the second most significant driver of species extinctions (Bellard *et al.*, 2016; Gestoso *et al.*, 2017). This fact could be even more severe in island ecosystems due to the relatively poor biological communities which are integrated by a great number of endemic species (Cronk, 1997; Ramalhosa *et al.*, 2017).

In the marine system, the most significant vector contributing to new biological invasions is commercial shipping, particularly through the movement of fouling communities on ship hulls or through ballast water (Cohen & Carlton,1998; Ruiz *et al.* 2000; Coutts & Taylor, 2004; Hewitt *et al.*, 2004; Mineur *et al.*, 2007; Davidson *et al.*, 2009; Souto *et al.*, 2016; Gestoso *et al.*, 2016). The majority of such transfers are from harbour to harbour, due to the nature of shipping traffic, and thus typically involved are estuarine species with striking euryhaline and eurythermal adaptations (Ruiz *et al.*, 2000). Once introduced, many non-indigenous species flourish on the vast amount of artificial hard substrate (e.g. floats, piers, docks, pontoons, buoys, or seawalls) available in modern times in these environments (Bulleri, 2010), due in part to their physiological and behavioral abilities to outcompete native species.

Another vector of introduction of NIS is through research vessels or drilling platforms employed in offshore oil and gas exploration, serving as large artificial reefs and therefore pose a high risk of NIS transmission (Abdulla & Liden, 2008). The risk from invasive species is associated with the amount of water transported, the frequency of ship visits and the similarity of environmental conditions for a species.

A successful ship-introduced invasion is a complex process in which organisms must survive both the significantly selective transit (either via hull fouling or ballast water) and the conditions in the recipient port, and also, need to arrive in sufficient numbers to establish a self-sustaining population outside their native range (Abdula & Liden, 2008). The establishment of NIS in native communities induces a complex range of consequences, depending on the interaction between species, the ability of the introduced species to modify the habitat or the ecosystem energy flow in the new environment (Crooks, 2002; Wallentinus & Nyberg, 2007).

The consequences of an invasion are not often easily predicted based upon knowledge of a species in its native range (Ruiz *et al.*, 1997). Moreover, the impacts of NIS are farranging and include the depletion of fisheries and other resources and secondary economic impacts stemming from human health effects and loss of biodiversity (Chapin *et al.*, 2000; RN Mack *et al.*, 2000; Raaymakers, 2002).

2. Environmental impact spatial extent: Broader. The area with highest probability to find NIS is near their point of inoculation (Abdulla & Liden, 2008). In this context, floating docks and other artificial substrates are very common in bays and estuaries, particularly in shipping areas and marinas are highly relevant for detecting new NIS arrivals (Carlton *et al.*, 1991; Wonham, 2005; Ramalhosa *et al.*, 2017).

19

⁴ OSPAR, Trends in New Records of Non-Indigenous Species Introduced by Human Activities, available at: https://oap.ospar.org/en/ospar-assessments/intermediate-assessment-2017/pressures-human-activities/non-indigenous/

3. Maritime activity pressure solution: YES. Several policy instruments and regulations were created to address the problem of NIS introductions requiring the implementation of prevention measures, mainly through the management of introduction pathways and vectors. In Europe, the European Strategy on Invasive Alien Species (EC. 2008a) encouraged the development of a pan European inventory of NIS and required information about NIS taxonomy and biology, propagule characteristics, dispersion properties and risk assessment predictions. The European Marine Strategy Framework Directive (EU-MSFD), published in 2008, requires Member States to take the necessary measures to achieve or maintain Good Environmental Status in marine ecosystems by 2020 (EC, 2008b). The EU-MSFD descriptors for environmental status assessment include criteria addressing the abundance and state of NIS, in particular invasive species and their impacts. These regulations have triggered the compilation of data on NIS and the development of research projects funded by the European Commission (Occhipinti-Ambrogi et al., 2011). Several NIS inventories have been published for European countries in the last decades, such as the national lists for France (Goulletquer et al., 2002), Norway (Hopkins, 2002), Great Britain (Minchin and Eno, 2002; Minchin et al., 2013), Greece (Pancucci-Papadopoulou et al., 2005), Denmark (Jensen and Knudsen, 2005), the Netherlands (Wolff, 2005), Germany (Gollasch & Nehring, 2006), Belgium (Kerckhof et al., 2007), Ireland (Minchin, 2007), Italy (Occhipinti-Ambrogi et al., 2011) and Portugal (Cardigos et al., 2006 (Azores), Canning-Clode et al., 2013 (Madeira); Chainho et al., 2015 (Portugal mainland and islands).

The Convention on Biological Biodiversity (CBD) recognized the need for the "compilation and dissemination of information on alien species that threaten ecosystems, habitats, or species to be used in the context of any prevention, introduction and mitigation activities", and calls for "further research on the impact of alien invasive species on biological diversity" (CBD 2000). The treaty requires all internationally operating vessels to manage their ballast water and sediments which will include maintaining a ballast water record book and International Ballast Water Management Certificate (IMO, 2016b). Other management programs, such as Green Marine, encourage ship-owners to test or install treatment systems on their vessels (Walker, 2016). The GloBallast partnerships (GBP), an IMO-initiated ballast water management tool, was implemented in 2007 to aid developing countries with national policy, legal, and institutional reform aimed at reducing the harmful transfer of aquatic organisms in ships' ballast water (GloBallast Partnerships, 2017). The Ballast Water Management Convention entered into force on 8 September 2017 which requires each relevant vessel to carry an International BWM Certificate, issued by the flag state.

The objective set by Aichi Biodiversity Target 9 is that "by 2020, invasive alien species and pathways are identified and prioritized, priority species are controlled or eradicated, and measures are in place to manage pathways to prevent their introduction and establishment".

This reflects Target 5 of the EU Biodiversity Strategy (EU, 2011). In Europe, the Marine Strategy Framework Directive (MSFD; EU 2008) recognizes alien marine species as a major threat to European biodiversity and ecosystem health, requiring Member States to develop strategies to reach the Good Environmental Status of the marine environment (Katsanevakis *et al.*, 2014).

There are also some European and national legislation (Madeira, the Azores and the Canary Islands) which aim to avoid accidental introductions, as well as control or eradication of species already introduced:

- Council Regulation (EC) No 708/2007 of 11th June, concerning use of alien and locally absent species in aquaculture.
- Regulation (eu) no 1143/2014 of the european parliament and of the council of 22 October 2014 on the prevention and management of the introduction and spread of invasive alien species
- The Decree-Law no. 565/99 Republic Diary no. 295/1999, Series I-A of 1999-12-21 Regulates the introduction into nature of non-indigenous species of flora and fauna.
- Regional Legislative Decree No 27/99 / M of 28th August, It governs the arrest, import and entry into the territory of Autonomous Region of Madeira of nonindigenous species of fauna
- Decree Law no. 40/2017 of 4 April, related to the aquaculture.

There are also some international Directives and Conventions that advocate the adoption of measures that condition intentional introductions and avoid accidental introductions, as well as the control or eradication of species already introduced, namely:

- Decree-Law No. 95/81 of 23rd July, Convention on the Convention on the Conservation of European Wildlife and Natural Habitats.
- Decree No. 103/80 of October 11, Convention on the Convention on Migratory Species of Wild Animals
- Decree No. 21/93 of 21nd June, Convention on Biological Diversity
- **4. Impact mitigation measures.** As mentioned earlier, there are only measures currently in place that try to mitigate the impacts of invasive species.
- **5. Monitoring method: YES.** In Macaronesia, to the best of our knowledge there were not many studies that conducted standardized monitoring surveys for non-indigenous species detections (but see Cardigos *et al.*; 2006, Canning-Clode *et al.*; 2013; Chainho *et al.*; 2015). Particularly for the Madeira archipelago, the MSFD initial assessment reported 39 NIS (SRA, 2014). However, the number of marine NIS detections in Madeira archipelago has increased significantly in recent years due to ongoing monitoring surveys, particularly in marinas on the southern coast of both Madeira and Porto Santo. Consequently, several records of different taxa have been detected (Canning-Clode *et al.*, 2013), such as Annelida (Ramalhosa *et al.*, 2014), Crustacea (Ramalhosa & Canning-Clode, 2015) Bryozoa (Wirtz & Canning-Clode, 2009; Ramalhosa *et al.*, 2016; Souto *et al.*, 2016), including bryozoan species previously undescribed for science in Madeira Island (Souto *et al.*, 2015) and Porto Island (Souto *et al.*, 2016).

References:

- Ameer Abdulla, PhD, Olof Linden, PhD (editors). 2008. *Maritime traffic effects on biodiversity in the Mediterranean Sea: Review of impacts, priority areas and mitigation measures*. Malaga, Spain: IUCN Centre for Mediterranean Cooperation. 184 pp.
- Bailey, S.A., Duggan, I.C., Jenkins, P.T., Macisaac, H.J., 2005. Invertebrate resting stages in residual ballast sediment of transoceanic ships. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 62, 1090–1103. doi:10.1139/F05-024.
- Bellard, C., Cassey, P., Blackburn, T.M., 2016. Alien species as a driver of recent extinctions. Biol. Lett. 12, 20150623.
- Bellard, C., Cassey, P., Blackburn, T.M., 2016. Alien species as a driver of recent extinctions. Biol. Lett. 12, 20150623.

Environmental issues and possible solutions related to the maritime transport in the Macaronesia Context

- Briski, E., Bailey, S.A., Cristescu, M.E., MacIsaac, H.J., 2010. Efficacy of "saltwater flushing" in protecting the Great Lakes from biological invasions by invertebrate eggs in ships' ballast sediment. Freshwater Biol. doi:10.1111/j.1365- 2427.2010.02449.x.
- Bulleri F, Chapman MG (2010) The introduction of coastal infrastructure as a driver of change in marine environments. Journal of Applied Ecology 47: 26-35.
- Canning-Clode J (2015) General introduction: aquatic and terrestrial biological invasions in the 21st century. In: Canning-Clode J (ed) Biological invasions in changing ecosystems: vectors, ecological impacts, management and predictions. De Gruyter Open, Berlin, pp 13–20.
- Canning-Clode, J., Fofonoff, P., McCann, L., Carlton, J.T., Ruiz, G., 2013a. Marine invasions on a subtropical island: fouling studies and new records in a recent marina on Madeira island (Eastern Atlantic Ocean). Aquat. Invasions 8, 261–270.
- Canning-Clode, J., Souto, J., McCann, L., 2013b. First record of Celleporaria b runnea(Bryozoa: Lepraliellidae) in Portugal and in the East Atlantic. Mar. Biodivers. Rec. 6, e108. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S1755267213000821.
- Carlton JT, Geller JB. Ecological roulette: the global transport of nonindigenous marine organisms. Chem Phys Lett. 1991;179:53.
- Carlton, J.T, Geller, J.B, Reaka-Kudla, M.L. and Norse, E.A. (1999). 'Historical extinction in the sea'. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics, 30:515–38.
- Chainho, P.; Fernandes, A.; Amorim, A; Ávila, S. P.; Canning-Clode, J.; Castro, J.J.; Costa, A.C.; Costa, J. L.; Cruz, T.; Gollasch, S.; Grazziotin- Soares, C.; Melo, R.; Micael, J.; Parente, M.I.; Semedo, J.; Silva, T.; Sobral, D.; Sousa, M.; Torres, P.; Veloso, V.; Costa, M.J. (2015) Non indigenous species in Portuguese coastal areas, coastal lagoons, estuaries and islands, Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 167: 199-211.
- Chapin, F.S., Zavaleta, E.S., Eviner, V.T., Naylor, R.L., Vitousek, P.M., Reynolds, H.L., Hooper, D.U., Lavorel, S., Sala, O.E., Hobbie, S.E., Mack, M.C., Diaz, S., 2000. Consequences of changing biodiversity. Nature 405(6783), 234.s–242.s
- Clarke Murray C, Gartner H, Gregr EJ, Chan K, Pakhomov E, Therriault TW (2014) Spatial distribution of marine invasive species: environmental, demographic and vector drivers. Diversity and Distributions 20: 824–836, http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/ddi.12215/pdf
- Cohen, A.N. and Carlton, J.T. (1998). 'Accelerating invasion rate in a highly invaded estuary'. Science, 279:55–58.
- Coutts, A.D.M., Taylor, M.D., 2004. A preliminary investigation of biosecurity risks associated with biofouling on merchant vessels in New Zealand. Z.J. Mar. Freshwater 38 (2), 215–229. doi:10.1080/00288330.2004.9517232.
- Cronk, Q. (1997) Islands: stability, diversity, conservation. Biodiversity and Conservation, 6:477-493.
- Davidson, I.C., Brown, C.W., Sytsma, M.D., Ruiz, G.M., 2009. The role of containerships as transfer mechanisms of marine biofouling species. Biofouling 25 (7), 645–655. doi:10.1080/08927010903046268.
- Dobretsov S, Williams DN, Thomason JC (2014) Biofouling methods. Wiley-Blackwell, Oxford.
- Drake, J.M., Lodge, D.M., 2007. Hull fouling is a risk factor for intercontinental species exchange in aquatic ecosystems. Aquat. Invas. 2 (2), 121–131.
- Dürr, S., Thomason, J.C., 2010. Biofouling. Blackwell Publishing Ltd., Oxford.
- EC, 2008a. Towards an EU Strategy on Invasive Species. COM/2008/789. European Commission, Brussels, 10 pp.
- EC, 2008b. Directive of the European Parliament and the Council Establishing a Framework for Community Action in the Field of Marine Environmental Policy (Marine Strategy Framework Directive). European Commission. Directive 2008/56/EC, OJ L 164.

- Gestoso, I.; Ramalhosa,P.; Oliveira, P.; Canning Clode, J. (2017) Marine protected communities against biological invasions: a case study from an offshore island, Marine Pollution Bulletin 119 (2017) 72-80.
- Gestoso, I; Ramqalhosa, P. and Canning-Clode, J (2018) Biotic effects during the settlement process of non-indigenous species in marine benthic communities, Aquatic Invasions, Volume 13, Issue 2: 247-259.
- Gollasch, S., Lenz, J., Dammer, M., Andres, H.G., 2000. Survival of tropical ballast water organism during a cruise from the Indian Ocean to the North Sea. J. Plankton Res. 22, 923e937.
- Goulletquer, P., Bachelet, G., Sauria, P.G., Noel, P., 2002. Open Atlantic coast of Europe e a century of introduced species into French waters. In: Leppakoski, E., € Gollasch, S., Olenin, S. (Eds.), Invasive Aquatic Species of Europe. Distribution, Impacts and Management. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Boston and London, pp. 276e290.
- Halpern, B.S., Walbridge, S., Selkoe, K., Kappel, C., 2008. A global map of human impact on marine ecosystems. Science 319, 948–952
- HELCOM, Non-indigenous species, available at: http://stateofthebalticsea.helcom.fi/pressures-and-their-status/non-indigenous-species/
- Hewitt, C.L., Campbell, M.L., Thresher, R.E., Martin, R.B., Boyd, S., Cohen, B.F., Currie, D.R., Gomon, M.F., Keough, M.J., Lewis, J.A., Lockett, M.M., Mays, N., McArthur, M.A., O'Hara, T.D., Poore, G.C.B., Ross, D.J., Storey, M.J., Watson, J.E. and Wilson, R.S. (2004). 'Introduced and cryptogenic species in Port Philip Bay, Victoria, Australia'. Marine Biology, 144:183–202.
- Hopkins, C.C.E., 2002. Introduced marine organisms in Norwegian waters, including Svalbard. In: Leppakoski, E., Gollasch, S., Olenin, S. (Eds.), Invasive Aquatic € Species of Europe, Distribution, Impacts and Management. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Boston and London, pp. 116e119.
- Human Health Impacts. RESCO/IMO Joint Seminar on Tanker Ballast Water Management & Technologies. Dubai.
- Jensen, K.R., Knudsen, J., 2005. A summary of alien marine benthic invertebrates in Danish waters. Oceanol. Hydrobiol. Stud. 34, 137e162.
- Katsanevakis, S.; Wallentinus, I.; Zenetos, A.; Leppäkoski, E.; Ertan Çinar, M.; Oztürk, B.; Grabowski, M.; Golani, D.; Cardoso, A.C. (2014) Impacts of invasive alien marine species on ecosystem services and biodiversity: a pan-European review, Aquatic Invasions (2014) Volume 9, Issue 4: 391–423 doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.3391/ai.2014.9.4.01
- Kerckhof, F., Haelters, J., Gollasch, S., 2007. Alien species in the marine and brackish ecosystem: the situation in Belgian waters. Aquat. Invasions 2, 243e257.
- Lehtiniemi, M., H. Ojaveer, D.B. Galil, S. Gollasch, S. McKenzie, D. Minchin, A. Occhipinti-Ambrogi, S. Olenin, & J. Pederson (2015): Dose of truth Monitoring marine non-indigenous species to serve legislative requirements. Marine Policy 54: 26–35.
- Mack, R.N., Simberloff, D., Lonsdale, W.M., Evans, H., Clout, M., Bazzaz, F., 2000. Biotic invasions: causes, epidemiology, global consequences and control. Issues Ecol. 10 (3), 22.
- Minchin, D., 2007. A checklist of alien and cryptogenic aquatic species in Ireland. Aquat. Invasions 2, 341e366.
- Minchin, D., Cook, E.J., Clark, P.F., 2013. Alien species in British brackish and marine waters. Aquat. Invasions 8, 3e19.
- Minchin, D., Eno, C., 2002. Exotics of coastal and inland waters of Ireland and Britain. In: Leppakoski, E., Gollasch, S., Olenin, S. (Eds.), Invasive Aquatic Species of Europe: Distribution, Impact and Management. Kluwer, Dordrecht, pp. 267e275.
- Mineur, F., Johnson, M.P., Maggs, C.A. and Stegenga, H. (2007). 'Hull fouling on commercial ships as a vector of macroalgal introduction'. Marine Biology, 151(4):1299–1307.

Environmental issues and possible solutions related to the maritime transport in the Macaronesia Context

- Nentwig W (2007) Biological invasions: why it matters. In: Nentwig W. (ed) Biological Invasions. Springer, Berlin, pp 1–6.
- Occhipinti-Ambrogi, A., Galil, B.S., 2004. A uniform terminology on bioinvasions: a chimera or an operative tool? Mar. Poll. Bull. 49, 688e694.
- Occhipinti-Ambrogi, A., Marchini, A., Cantone, G., Castelli, A., Chimenz, C., Cormaci, M., Froglia, C., Furnari, G., Gambi, M.C., Giaccone, G., Giangrande, A., Gravili, C., Mastrototaro, F., Mazziotti, C., Orsi-Relini, L., Piraino, S., 2011. Alien species along the Italian coasts: an overview. Biol. Invasions 13, 215e237.
- OSPAR, Trends in New Records of Non-Indigenous Species Introduced by Human Activities, available at: https://oap.ospar.org/en/ospar-assessments/intermediate-assessment-2017/pressures-human-activities/non-indigenous/
- Pancucci-Papadopoulou, M.A., Zenetos, A., Corsini-Foka, M., Politou, C.Y., 2005. Update of marine aliens in Hellenic waters. Mediterr. Mar. Sci. 6. 147e158.
- Piola RF, Johnston EL (2008) Pollution reduces native diversity and increases invader dominance in marine hard-substrate communities. Div Distr 14:329–342
- Raaymakers, S., 2002. The Ballast Water Problem: Global Ecological, Economic and
- Ramalhosa, P. Nebra, A.; Gestoso, I. (2017) First record of the non-indigenous isopods paracerceis sculpta (Holmes, 1904) and sphaeroma walker stebbing, 1905 (isopoda, shaeromatidae) for Madeira Island, Crustaceana 90 (14) 1747 1764.
- Ramalhosa, P. Nebra, A.; Gestoso, I. (2017) First record of the non-indigenous isopods paracerceis sculpta (Holmes, 1904) and sphaeroma walker stebbing, 1905 (isopoda, shaeromatidae) for Madeira Island, Crustaceana 90 (14) 1747 1764.
- Ramalhosa, P.; Canning-Clode, J. (2015) The invasive caprellid Caprella scaura Templeton, 1836 (Crustacea: Amphipoda:Caprellidae) arrives on Madeira Island, Portugal; BioInvasions Records, volume 4, Issue 2: 97-102.
- Ramalhosa, P.; Souto, J.; Canning-Clode, J. (2017) Diversity of Bugulidae (Bryozoa, Cheilostomata) colonizing artificial substrates in the Madeira Archipelago (NE Atlantic Ocean), Helgoland Marine Research, 71:1.
- Ramalhosa, P.; Souto, J.; Canning-Clode, J. (2017) Diversity of Bugulidae (Bryozoa, Cheilostomata) colonizing artificial substrates in the Madeira Archipelago (NE Atlantic Ocean), Helgoland Marine Research, 71:1.
- Ramalhosa, P.; Camacho Cruz, K.; Bastida-Zavala, R.; Canning-Clode, J. (2014) First record of Branchiomma bairdi McIntosh, 1885 (Annelida: Sabellidae) from Madeira Island, Portugal (northeastern Atlantic Ocean), Bioinvasions records, volume 3, Issue 4: 235 -239.
- Riera, L.; Ramalhosa, P.; Canning-Clode, J.; Gestoso, I. (2018) Variability in the settlement of non-indigenous species in benthic communities from an ocean island, Helgoland Marine Research, 72:15.
- Riera, L.; Ramalhosa, P.; Canning-Clode, J.; Gestoso, I. (2018) Variability in the settlement of non-indigenous species in benthic communities from an ocean island, Helgoland Marine Research, 72:15.
- Ruiz GM, Fofonoff PW, Carlton JT, Wonham MJ, Hines AH (2000) Invasion of coastal marine communities in North America: Apparent patterns, processes, and biases. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 31: 481-531.
- Ruiz, G.M., Fofonoff, P.W., Carlton, J.T., Wonham, M.J., Hines, A.H., 2000. Invasion of coastal marine communities in North America: apparent patterns, processes, and biases. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 31, 481–531.
- Souto, J.; Ramalhosa, P.; Canning Clode, J. (2016) Three non-indigenous species from Madeira harbours, including a new species of Parasmittina (Bryozoa).
- Souto, J.; Ramalhosa, P.; Canning Clode, J. (2016) Three non-indigenous species from Madeira harbours, including a new species of Parasmittina (Bryozoa).

- Souto, J; Kaufmann, M.J.; Canning-Clode, J. (2015) New species and new records of bryozoans from shallow waters of Madeira Island, Zootaxa 3925 (4): 581 593.
- Wahl M (1997) Living attached: aufwuchs, fouling, epibiosis. In:Nagabhushanam R, Thompson M (eds) Fouling organisms of the Indian Ocean: biology and control technology. Oxford & IBH, Publishing Company, New Dehli.
- Wirtz, P.; Canning Clode, J. (2009) The invasive bryozoan Zoobotryon verticillatum has arrived at Madeira Island, Aquatic Invasions, Volume 4, Issue 4: 669 670.
- Wolff, W.J., 2005. Non-indigenous marine and estuarine species in the Netherlands. Zool. Meded. 79, 1e116.
- Wonham MJ, Carlton JT. Trends in marine biological invasions at local and regional scales: the Northeast Pacific Ocean as a model system. Bio Invasions. 2005;7(3):369–92.
- Zabin C, Ashton G, Brown CW, Davidson IC, Sytsma MD, Ruiz GM (2014) Small boats provide connectivity for nonindigenous marine species between a highly invaded international port and nearby coastal harbors. Manag Biol Invasion 5:97–112.Ramalhosa, P.; Canning-Clode, J. (2015) The invasive caprellid Caprella scaura Templeton, 1836 (Crustacea: Amphipoda:Caprellidae) arrives on Madeira Island, Portugal; BioInvasions Records, volume 4, Issue 2: 97-102.

2.1.3 D10. Properties and quantities of marine litter do not cause harm to the coastal and marine environment

QD10 Properties and quantities of marine litter do not cause harm to the coastal and marine environment										
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	Env. impact	MA pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method			
	The composition, amount and spatial distribution of litter (excluding micro-litter, classified in the following categories: artificial polymer materials, rubber, cloth/textile, paper/cardboard, processed/worked wood, metal, glass/ceramics, chemicals, undefined, and food waste) on the coastline, in the surface layer of the water column, and on the seabed, are at levels that do not cause harm to the coastal and marine environment.	D10C1	YES	BROAD	YES	YES	YES			
QD10	The composition, amount and spatial distribution of microlitter (particles < 5mm) on the coastline, in the surface layer of the water column, and in seabed sediment, are at levels that do not cause harm to the coastal and marine environment.	D10C2	YES	BROAD	YES	YES	YES			
	The amount of litter and micro-litter classified in the categories 'artificial polymer materials' and 'other' ingested by marine animals (birds, mammals, reptiles, fish or invertebrates.) is at a level that does not adversely affect the health of the species concerned.	D10C3 — Secondary	YES	BROAD	YES	YES	YES			
	The number of individuals of each species which are adversely affected due to litter, such as by entanglement, other types of injury or mortality, or health effects.	D10C4 — Secondary	YES	BROAD	YES	YES	YES			

D10C1 The composition, amount and spatial distribution of litter (excluding microlitter, classified in the following categories: artificial polymer materials, rubber, cloth/textile, paper/cardboard, processed/worked wood, metal, glass/ceramics, chemicals, undefined, and food waste) on the coastline, in the surface layer of the water column, and on the seabed, are at levels that do not cause harm to the coastal and marine environment.

D10C2 The composition, amount and spatial distribution of micro-litter (particles < 5mm) on the coastline, in the surface layer of the water column, and in seabed

sediment, are at levels that do not cause harm to the coastal and marine environment.

D10C3 The amount of litter and micro-litter classified in the categories 'artificial polymer materials' and 'other' ingested by marine animals (birds, mammals, reptiles, fish or invertebrates.) is at a level that does not adversely affect the health of the species concerned.

D10C4 The number of individuals of each species which are adversely affected due to litter, such as by entanglement, other types of injury or mortality, or health effects.

Along with chemical pollutants such as heavy metals, nutrients, and hydrocarbons, marine debris contaminates beaches, water surface, water column and seabed levels of the oceans worldwide. Marine debris consists of items of synthetic organic polymers. called "plastics", wood, metal, glass, rubber, clothing and paper. In some locations, plastics make up most of the marine debris, making up 90% of marine debris (OSPAR, 2014). Substantial quantities of plastics have accumulated in the marine environment since the first reports of plastics occurrence in the early 1970s (Moore, 2015). It is estimated that more than 150 million tons of plastics have accumulated in the world's oceans, while 4.6-12.7 million tons (from Jambeck et.al. 2015) are added every year (European Commission). It is broadly documented that entanglement in, or ingestion of, marine litter can have negative consequences on the physical condition of marine animals and even lead to death. The list of species that have been reported to suffer from entanglement or ingestion of marine debris includes seabirds, marine mammals, fish, crustaceans, mollusks and turtles. Ingestion of microplastics is also of concern as it may provide a pathway for transport of harmful chemicals into the food web. Additionally, marine litter is known to damage and degrade habitats (e.g. in terms of smothering). Furthermore, recent research indicates that marine debris is now being considered a growing vector for the introduction of non-indigenous species, with transoceanic rafting already likely intensifying species invasions worldwide (Barnes & Milner 2005; Gregory, 2009; Mouat et al., 2010; CIESM 2014; de Tender et al., 2015; Carlton et al., 2017). Despite global efforts to reduce inputs and remove plastics from the marine environment, their abundance will likely increase due to its resilience to environmental degradation and they will continue to exert a detrimental impact on marine biota, pose a navigational hazard for shipping, and cause negative economic and financial impacts to fishing, transportation and tourism, as well as governments and local communities (STAP, 2011).

1. Environmental impact values: YES. The discharges of ship-generated waste and cargo residues into the sea contribute to the estimated 20% and 40%, respectively, of the total amount of the marine debris originated from sea-based sources. Waste generated on ships include sewage, domestic and operational waste (garbage) and cargo residues generated during the service of a ship. When ship-generated waste is not disposed of or delivered legally it contributes to pollution of the marine environment and may have adverse effects on ecosystems, including the effect of microplastics (EMODnet). Historically, ships were a major source of plastic pollution of the oceans due to the maritime tradition of dumping garbage at sea (Hagen, 1990). Currently, it is admitted that maritime transport contributes to marine litter in two ways: land-based, as shipbuilding and ship recycling activities along with industrial discharge, sewage, urban discharge or dumpsites contribute to the inputs of plastic litter and marine-based source, which include cargo, recreational and military navigation, fishing vessels, oil and gas platforms. Moreover, large quantities of plastics may enter the sea during storms, tidal flooding and shipping accidents.

However, the assessment of marine plastic pollution is relatively recent, and extensive areas of the ocean remain yet almost unexplored, including the Macaronesia biogeographical area. Recent studies showed that some areas of the Macaronesian archipelagos are increasingly blighted by marine debris, brought from elsewhere by currents to remote shorelines. Much of the debris identified could be linked to agricultural and fishing activities in the archipelagos and most of debris was floating plastics. Agriculture in both the Canary Islands and Madeira uses all available fertile land (i.e. farming to the edge of the cliff top) and plastic covering to both protect crops and 'speed up' cropping (Carswell et al., 2011). Still, addressing the question of tracking ocean debris to maritime transport route in Macaronesia is somewhat prohibitive.

2. Environmental impact spatial extent: Broad. Plastics are transported by currents for variable distances until they are settled on the seafloor, from where they can eventually be re-suspended by wave action and tidal currents and re-transported. The spatial and temporal dynamics of plastics depend on numerous factors including broad seasonal and local hydrological factors, coastline geography, system-entry sources (including shipping routes) (Possatto *et al.*, 2015).

Reported plastic concentrations in deep-sea sediments in the Atlantic Ocean, the Mediterranean Sea and Indian Ocean, refer up to 800,000 particles per cubic meter, indicating that seabed could be acting as a large reservoir (Woodall *et al.*, 2104).

3. Maritime activity (MA) pressure solution: YES. Several legal frameworks and policy initiatives are joining efforts to address the prevention and management of marine debris. The EC Directive 2000/59/EC aimed to reduce the discharge of waste into the sea by ensuring the availability and use of port waste reception facilities. A proposal for a new directive is currently under discussion within the Commission, in order to better align operations at port and operations at sea regulating the shore-sea interface. The new proposal seeks to adapt its scope definitions to the international framework, in particular the MARPOL Convention and its thematic annexes I through VI. MARPOL is one of the most important global legal instruments. With 153 signatories, it currently regulates more than 98% of the world's shipping tonnage (98.52% on 15 July 2015) (IMO, 2015), aiming at the prevention and minimization accidental pollution and pollution from routine operations on board ships. Annex V of the MARPOL Convention addresses garbage and its management and disposal. Even though the Annex V was optional, it did receive a sufficient number of ratifications and has entered into force on 31 December 1988. Since then, a number of areas for its amendment have been recognized (IMO, 2011) and the revised Annex V came into force on 1st January 2013. Annex V provides the framework for the control of garbage generated by all ships and offshore platforms, both fixed and floating (IMO, 2011). Unlike discharge of some other types of shipgenerated wastes such as paper, rags, glass, metal, crockery, which was permitted outside special areas at defined distances from the nearest land by the previous version of Annex V, and it is prohibited by the revised version, discharge of plastics has been prohibited by both versions.

In addition to plastics used or present on board of ships (packaging items, parts of ship construction, disposable eating utensils, bags, sheeting, floats, fishing nets, fishing lines, rope, sails and many other plastic items) revised Annex V also prohibits discharge of incinerator ashes from plastic products. Exemptions apply only in limited situations when discharge of garbage/fishing gear is necessary for the purpose of securing the safety of a ship and those on board or saving life at sea, or when accidental loss of fishing gear or garbage resulting from damage to a ship or its equipment occur, provided that all reasonable precautions were taken (IMO, 2012). For such discharges, entries into the Garbage Record Book (GRB), or the ship's official log-book for ships of less than 400 GT are required.

Regarding documents that must be carried onboard Annex V imposes the following requirements:

- (a) Every ship of 100 GT and above (instead of 400 GT required by the superseded Annex V), and every ship which is certified to carry 15 or more persons, and fixed or floating platforms must carry a garbage management plan, (GMP) (based on IMO Guidelines MEPC.220(63) and in working language of the crew) containing procedures for minimizing, collecting, storing, processing and disposing of garbage, including the use of the equipment on board.
- (b) Every ship of 400 GT and above, and every ship certified to carry 15 persons or more engaged in voyages to ports or offshore terminals under the jurisdiction of other Parties to Annex V, and every fixed or floating platform must carry and maintain a GRB.

However, Annex V fails to impose recordkeeping requirements for the handling of garbage for ships under 400 GT. This means that most of the global fishing fleet is not required to record discharge operations (Chen & Liu, 2013). This gap in the control could be one of the reasons why fishing vessels often discharge plastic debris into sea (Chen & Liu, 2013; Jones, 1995; Topping *et al.*, 1997).

Port reception facilities are also one of the most important tools for addressing waste generated at sea from all sectors, and if appropriately designed can incentivize best practices (Newman *et al.* 2015). Well-designed port reception facilities will encourage shippers to dispose of their waste correctly, relying on clear waste definitions, communication between actors, timely administration and appropriate inspections (Øhlenschlæger *et al.* 2013). The IMO has also published a Comprehensive Manual on Port Reception Facilities (IMO 1999), giving guidance on waste management strategies, types of waste, collecting and treating waste, financing and cost recovery. Since 2006 the IMO has also integrated a port reception facility module, the Port Reception Facility Database (PRFD), into its Global Integrated Shipping Information System (GISIS) (IMO, 2015. Should be referred the Community Directive Port Reception Facilities which was implemented by the European Commission in 2018.

4. Impact mitigation measures values: YES.Other measures to reduce plastic pollution are very important. Environmental education is one of the tools to address the problem (GESAMP, 2015). Raising awareness of the detrimental consequences of operational or accidental pollution of the marine environment is needed to alter disposal practices. Therefore, the Seafarers Training, Certification, & Watchkeeping (STCW) Code requires that maritime officers gain knowledge on the prevention of pollution to the marine environment. In 2011, the IMO accepted the model course "Marine Environmental Awareness", which is developed to give knowledge on the concept of sustainable shipping, complexity and diversity of the marine environment, impact of shipping on the environment, role of regulations procedures and technical installations to protect the environment, marine environmental awareness, personal responsibility and role of human element to prevent pollution, proactive measures (IMO 2015c).

Ship passengers have a significant role in protecting marine habitats and it is important to *raise* their awareness about *plastic pollution*. A challenge for policy makers is to communicate environmental information in a way that will affect their disposal practices.

Furthermore, it is important to engage? stakeholders of the maritime transports in seeking solutions, since marine litter can have impacts in the activity, from own waste and other sources, as marine litter can foul propulsion equipment, disrupting operations, requiring clean up, repair and rescue efforts, and potentially loss of life or injury.

In order to protect and restore marine biodiversity and ecosystems in the framework of sustainable fishing activities, the European Maritime and Fisheries Fund (EMFF) may

Environmental issues and possible solutions related to the maritime transport in the Macaronesia Context

support the collection of waste by fishermen from the sea such as the removal of lost fishing gear and marine litter (European Commission).

- · Marking fishing gear to identify ownership.
- On board technology to locate (and avoid) lost gear.
- Provision of easy-to-use (no/low cost) collection facilities in ports.
- · Incentive schemes for proper disposal of gear.
- · Link to certification schemes
- Spatial zoning to make marine users aware of fishing gear.
- Produce fishing gear out of materials that are safer and more sustainable.
- Include plastic litter as a metric for the guidelines for safe seafood.
- Research into the redesign of plastic products.
- Research into and suitable use of non-plastic biodegradable components of gear to reduce duration of any ghost fishing.

Monitoring method available YES. Methodological standards in Europe are currently available for the assessment of litter on coastlines (OSPAR, HELCOM and Black sea regions). For litter at sea there are a number of methodologies in place such as the International Biological trawling surveys in the NE Atlantic and Mediterranean, diving or photographic transects for surveying litter on the seafloor, aerial surveys for large scale assessment of floating litter, ingested litter in seabird stomachs through the OSPAR Ecological Quality Objectives for the North Sea, and microparticle abundance through sea surface sampling, continuous plankton recorder and beach sampling.

A further challenge will be to link the indicators with pressures (e.g. point and diffuse sources of litter, coastal or packaging industries, tourism, shipping, fishing, aquaculture and offshore activities) and other factors such as rainfall, riverine input, currents, winds and geomorphological factors, which influence the distribution and abundance of litter. It will be possible to evaluate litter on beaches and at sea as well as microplastics using standard protocols on a European scale. Evaluating the impact of litter on marine organisms will be done at regional or sea-basin level, enabling transposition of protocols to local species. Highly polluted areas will be monitored locally. When possible, temporal scales should take into account seasonal variations. An initial evaluation is required by all member states on the current state of research in their region/subregion, in order to supply a scientific and technical basis for monitoring as well as to identify gaps in knowledge and priority areas for research. This will need to include the improvement of knowledge concerning impacts on marine life, degradation processes at sea, the study of litter-related microparticles, the study of chemicals associated with litter, the factors influencing the distribution and densities of litter at sea (human factors, hydrodynamics, geomorphology etc.), the standardization of methods and the determination of thresholds.

References:

Carlton JT, Chapman JW, Geller JB, Miller JA, Carlton DA, McCuller MI, *et al.* Tsunami-driven rafting: Transoceanic species dispersal and implications for marine biogeography. Science. 2017;357(6358):1402-6. doi: 10.1126/science.aao1498.

- Carswell, B.; McElwee, K.; Morison, S. (eds.) (2011) Technical Proceedings of the Fifht International Marine Debris Conference, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration.
- EMODnet, Achieving zero-waste from marine traffic, http://www.emodnet-humanactivities.eu/blog/?p=836
- European Commission, Our Oceans, seas and coasts, http://ec.europa.eu/environment/marine/good-environmental-status/descriptor-10/index_en.htm
- INDICIT, Implementation Of Indicators Of Marine Litter On Sea Turtles And Biota In Regional Sea Conventions And Marine Strategy Framework Directive Areas, https://indiciteuropa.eu/description/
- Jumbeck, J.R.; Geyer, R.; Wilcox, C.; Siegler, T.R.; Perryman, M.; Andrady, A.; Narayan, R.; Law, L.K. (2015) Plastic waste inputs from land into the ocean, Science.
- OSPAR (2014) Marine Litter Regional Action Plan, London, http://ec.europa.eu/environment/marine/good-environmental-status/descriptor-10/pdf/atlantic_mlrap_brochure.pdf

2.1.4 D11. Energy, including underwater noise data

QD11 Introduction of energy, including underwater noise, is at levels that do not adversely affect the marine environment										
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	Env. impact spatial extent	MA pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method			
	The spatial distribution, temporal extent, and levels of anthropogenic impulsive sound sources do not exceed levels that adversely affect populations of marine animals.	D11C1	YES	BROAD	YES	YES	NO			
QD11	The spatial distribution, temporal extent and levels of anthropogenic continuous low-frequency sound do not exceed levels that adversely affect populations of marine animals.	D11C2	YES	BROAD	YES	YES	NO			

D11C1: The spatial distribution, temporal extent, and levels of anthropogenic impulsive sound sources do not exceed levels that adversely affect populations of marine animals.

D11C2: The spatial distribution, temporal extent and levels of anthropogenic continuous low frequency sound do not exceed levels that adversely affect populations of marine animals

Underwater noise has become an emerging environmental issue in light of growing transport and industrial activities at sea (Frisk, 2012). Anthropogenic sounds may be of short duration (e.g. impulsive) or be long lasting (e.g. continuous); impulsive sounds may however be repeated at intervals (duty cycle) and such repetition may become "smeared" with distance and echoing and become indistinguishable from continuous noise. Higher frequency sounds transmit less well in the marine environment (fine spatial scale) whereas lower frequency sounds can travel far (broad spatial scale). There is however great variability in transmission of sound in the marine environment. Whether emitted deliberately (e.g. military sonar) or as a by-product of other actions (e.g. shipping). anthropogenic underwater sound can induce changes on marine species, ranging from exposures causing no adverse impacts, to behavioral disturbances, to loss of hearing, to mortality (Tasker et al., 2010). Potential effects depend on various factors, including overlap in space and time with the organism and sound source, duration, nature and frequency content of the sound, received level (sound level at the animal), and context of exposure (i.e., animals may be more sensitive to sound during critical times, like feeding, breeding/spawning/nesting, or nursing/rearing young). There have been numerous publications describing these potential impacts (see the MSFD Task Group 11 Report 2010 for references). Still, Short-term impulsive sounds from seismic surveys, impact pile-driving, or military sonar have the greatest potential to affect marine mammals and fish. These can lead to changes in their distribution, which in turn could affect life functions such as mating and migration, and thus species populations.

Macaronesia is recognized as a reference point to the cetacean's migration routes, being a place of higher productivity, resting activities, as well, represents a place of feeding, reproductive and breeding of various mammals species (Cunha, 2013). Prolonged exposure to underwater noise can lead to physiological and behavioral stress, affecting in particular communication in whales and fish (European Environment Agency, 2014).

1. **Environmental impact: YES.** Under the scope of the MSFD, cetacean species have been considered relevant for several descriptors (D1, D4, D8, D9 and D11) of good environmental status (GES) (Santos & Pierce, 2015). In the Macaronesia is recognized the importance of offshore areas as important habitat for several species/groups of cetaceans (ICES, 2015).

Ships may negatively interfere with cetacean population, through shipping traffic, whale watching or sonar noising (Cunha, 2013; Williams, 2015), mainly by means of alteration of underwater sound environment (Worley & Walker, 1982; Zakaruskas et al., 1990; Bachman et al., 1996; Heitmeyer et al., 2004; Harris et al., 2012, Cunha, 2013). The effect of noise pollution on the marine ecosystem can have a direct impact on behavioral changes and physiological conditions such as hearing loss and indirectly these damages can lead to mortality as a result of disorientation (Thomas et al., 1990; Clark, 1991; Romano et al., 2004; Fernández et al., 2005; Cox et al., 2006; Borsani et al., 2007 Harris et al., 2012). Many marine mammals (such as baleen whales and some seals and sea lions), as well as other marine animals (e.g., many fishes), are particularly vulnerable to impacts from incidental shipping noise, because they produce and perceive lowfrequency sounds (Tyack & Miller, 2002; Okeanos, 2008). Large vessels produce rather loud and mainly low frequencies (which spreads much more efficiently through the water). The main source of shipping noise is the result of propeller cavitation (collapsing of air spaces originated by the motion of the propellers) (Southall, 2005). The utmost energy input emitted by large commercial vessels is below 1KHz. Thus, animals that produce and receive sounds in this band are more vulnerable to these effects - mainly large whales (Zacharias & Greg, 2005; Weilgart, 2007). Consequently, the propagated noise from these vessels may interfere with the natural echolocation or biosonar systems of whales and dolphins, which they use to locate predators and preys. This can confuse them and interfere with their basic biological functions such as feeding and mating (Southall, 2007; Chekab et al., 2013).

Another important problem is the effect of masking by vessel noise. The masking can result in disruption of breeding in animals that use sound during mating and reproduction, and disruption of foraging in animals that use sound to detect prey. In addition, noise can mask important acoustic environmental cues that animals use to navigate and/or sense their surroundings, including sounds that are used to detect predators (Erbe & Farmer, 2000; Morisaka *et al.*, 2005; Nowacek *et al.*, 2007; Okeanos, 2008).

Also, fish use sounds to communicate and to perceive information from the environment. More than 50 families of fish use sound, generally below 2-3 kHz, in a wide variety of behaviours including aggression, protection of territory, defence and reproduction (Abdulla & Liden, 2008). Although much less is known about the effects of anthropogenic sounds on fish than on terrestrial or marine mammals, there is a small but growing body of literature demonstrating that such sounds can mask fish communication (Wahlberg & Westerberg, 2005), generate stress that negatively affects the animals' welfare (Wysocki et al., 2006), induce fish to abandon noisy areas (Mitson & Knudsen, 2003), destroy the sensory cells in fish ears and, in the long term, cause temporary and possibly permanent loss of hearing (McCauley et al., 2003; Popper, 2003; Smith et al., 2004; Popper & et al., 2005), and also damage eggs.

2. Environmental impact spatial extent: BROAD. Sound travels in water about five times faster than in air and absorption is less compared to air. Due to its relatively good transmission underwater, sound acts at considerable spatial scales. Transmission varies with frequency: low frequency signals typically travel further whereas higher frequencies attenuate more rapidly, therefore fewer individuals might be exposed. Persistence of sounds is also very variable – ships on passage generate continuous sound; explosions are very short-term and there is much temporal variance in between

these. Studies so far have shown that underwater noise can affect marine life at various distances from the source, from very close ranges to tens of kilometers (MSFD Task Group 11 Report, 2010). Moreover, as previously stated, when noise does cause effects, there may be temporary changes in behavior, such as startle responses or changes in swimming patterns, but there may also be long lasting effects such as long-lasting exclusion from important habitats, injury or, in extreme cases, death of the exposed animal. Long-term effects such as permanent hearing loss and auditory injury might happen only relatively close to the source, whereas short term effects such as disruption of behaviors might happen at longer ranges (MSFD Task Group 11 Report, 2010). Moreover, evaluation of the underwater energy and noise impact assessment is dependent on the assessment of the spatial scale of biological effects requires good information on the distribution and abundance of marine life.

3. Maritime activity pressure solution: YES. Reduction of shipping noise is a world-wide problem closely connected to the general problem of the impact of underwater noise on marine life (Richardson *et al.*, 1995; Gisiner, 1998; NRC, 2000, 2003; Tyack, 2003; McCarthy, 2004; Merrill, 2004; Popper *et al.*, 2004; Southall, 2005). This issue was discussed at the international symposium 'Shipping Noise and Marine Mammals: A Forum for Science, Management, and Technology, in 2004. The final report (Southall, 2005) made several recommendations, including raising awareness within the shipping industry concerning marine noise issues, creating alliances across various stakeholder groups, and engaging the industry and other maritime industries in the development of creative and practical solutions to minimize vessel noise. In 2007 the NOAA organized the symposium 'Potential Application of Vessel Quieting Technology on Large Commercial Vessels' to further explore the problem, to examine the economic and practical issues in the extensive application of those noise reduction solutions already applied to military and research vessels (Mitson, 1995; NOAA, 2007).

To address the problem of increased ambient noise due to shipping, governments and stakeholders should promote the introduction of ship-quieting technologies (Abdullar & Liden, 2008). As the dominant cause of underwater noise on the noisiest vessels is excessive cavitation, reducing the extent of the cavitation on these vessels will reduce the underwater noise generated by them, and hence reduce the ambient level of the hydroacoustic noise in the ocean (Leaper et al., 2014). Excessive cavitation is likely to be caused by either poor propeller design (not correctly matched to the vessel and its operating conditions) or a poor wake field into the propeller, generally generated by a poor design of the aft end of the ship (idem, ibidem).

There are some solutions to reduce the noise of the propellers, namely:

- Energy saving devices can lead to lower propeller loading, and hence reduced cavitation. As they can be retrofitted to an existing vessel they are considered to be potential solutions to the excessive cavitation experienced on the noisiest ships (Van Terwisga, 2013; Leaper et al., 2014).
- Improving the wake into the propeller will reduce cavitation, and probably also increase efficiency (Al-Ali J., 2013). In this case, a vortex generator was fitted to a very large crude carrier to improve the wake field into the propeller which had been suffering from propeller cavitation. The vortex generator improved the wake into the propeller, eliminating the cavitation and reducing the fuel consumption by around 5% (Leaper et al., 2014).
- By changing the shape of the hull form to improve the flow into the propeller, and hence to increase efficiency while reducing cavitation (Minchev et al., 2013).

4. Impact mitigation measures: YES. Though not specific for the Macaronesia, some international measures have been adapted, namely to reduce the sound impact of propellers (Kappel propellers, that reduce cavitation and respective cavitation noise; confinement of the propeller's tip with a plane; implementation of Propeller Boss Cap Fins on the propeller hub that can contribute to reduce the radiated noise (Chekab *et al.*, 2013) and the bub cavitation (Renilson Marine Consulting Pty Ltd., 2009); Simplified Compensative Nozzle which will contribute to reduce the generated noise due to the propeller's inflow oscillations (Chekab *et al.*, 2013; Renilson Marine Consulting Pty Ltd., 2009). Project SONIC (Suppression of Underwater Noise Induced by Cavitation – 2012-2015) also aimed at improving computational and measurement techniques to determine underwater radiated noise level and further applied these methods to potential noise mitigation measures to study the effect of these design and operational measures.

Other international projects, like AQUO-Achieve Quieter Oceans by shipping noise footprint reduction (2012-2015) have provided policy makers with practical guidelines to reduce shipping noise footprints. The practicality of these guidelines was ensured by involving shipyards and ship owners in an end-user committee with major stakeholders from the maritime industry. The solution portfolio aimed at the needs of several levels of maritime industry and were addressed with consideration of cost effectiveness (ensuring both fuel efficiency and noise mitigation reductions) and of fleet applicability (new builds or existing).

Also, ACCOBAMS Resolution 3.10 (ACCOBAMS, 2007), based on the document prepared by Pavan (2006), pressed all the parties to take noise into full consideration and to consider underwater noise levels a quality parameter in habitat assessments, zoning and managing marine areas of special interest.

- **5. Monitoring method: YES.** A number of key projects addressing D11 have been developed in the last years (e.g. BIAS; AQUO; SONIC; MarVEN) in order to develop standardized monitoring programmers, that could be applied to the Macaronesia. AQUO project, in order to complement the marine engineering studies, conducted dedicated experiments on three species representing the 3 main orders potentially affected by noise: invertebrates, fishes and marine mammals. Outputs of the project included bioacoustics criteria that were implemented in the methodology to be able to quantify the effects on the fauna of a given scenario in a given area.
- In 2014, DG Environment commissioned a study (Impacts of noise and use of propagation models to predict the recipient side of noise (ENV.D.2/FRA/2012/0025) to investigate the impacts of noise and use of propagation models to predict the recipient side of noise. The study had the following objectives: 1. To evaluate the current knowledge of the impacts of noise on marine biota at all levels (individuals, populations, and ecosystems) and methods to assess these impacts. 2. To develop modelling techniques to predict the recipient side of noise, i.e. as it is received by marine fauna.

At the Macaronesia level, Mistic Seas Project Technical Report 1 (http://mistic-seas.madeira.gov.pt/en) referred that the effects of underwater noise in Macaronesia should not be overlooked and there is a need to develop robust indicators to monitor impacts. Priorities should be established in setting up the monitoring network, considering existing information about known critical habitats as well as habitat databases, where available. Monitored areas must be carefully chosen to correctly represent both low-noise habitats, for example those that are far from commercial shipping lanes or noisy coasts, and high-noise areas close to shipping lanes and port facilities (Abdulla and Liden, 2008). Systematic coverage of ambient noise levels in large areas will be costly (MSFD Task Group 11 Report 2010). Instead sampling in representative areas at appropriate spatial scales may be sufficient. It may be possible to set up a monitoring network by using existing infrastructure. Furthermore, focusing on

bands where most shipping noise is concentrated (e.g. 63 and 125 Hz 1/3 octave bands) would be a cost effective approach.

The report "Management and monitoring of underwater noise in European Seas-Overview of main European-funded projects and other relevant initiatives" (TG-Noise,2017), presents a selection of key projects and initiatives and their relevant knowledge results for the implementation of Descriptor 11 – Underwater noise: impulsive sound and continuous sound (indicator 11.1.1 and 11.1.2, respectively). Their findings and outputs are made accessible, allowing to be replicated in Macaronesia.

Projects like ECOMARPORT (INTERREG V Spain-Portugal-MAC 2014-2020) are important since they aim at promoting marine and maritime R& D Innovation by creating an operational network of environmental and marine observation of water and air quality in ports.

References:

- ACCOBAMS (2007). Third Meeting of the ACCOBAMS Contracting Parties, Dubrovnik, Croatia, 22–25 October 2007, Resolution 3.10 'Guidelines to address the impact of anthropogenic noise on marine mammals in the ACCOBAMS area'. Available online at http://www.accobams.org/2006.php/parties/documents/5.
- Andrew, R.K., Howe, B.M., Mercer, J.A., Dzieciuch, M.A., 2002. Ocean ambient sound: Comparing the 1960s with the 1990s for a receiver off the California coast. Acoustics Research Letters Online 3 (2), 65–70.
- Ameer Abdulla, PhD, Olof Linden, PhD (editors). 2008. Maritime traffic effects on biodiversity in the Mediterranean Sea: Review of impacts, priority areas and mitigation measures. Malaga, Spain: IUCN Centre for Mediterranean Cooperation. 184 pp.
- Bachman, R.; Schey, T.; Philip, W.; Booth, N.O. and Ryal, F.J. (1996) Geoacuoustic databases for matched-field processing: preliminary results in shallow water off San Diego, Califorinia. Jounal Acousical Society of America, , 2077 2085.
- Chapman, N.R., Price, A., 2011. Low frequency deep ocean ambient noise trend in the Northeast Pacific Ocean. Journal of the Acoustical Society of America 129 (5), EL161–EL165.
- Chekab, M.A. F.; Ghadimi, P.; Djeddi, S. R.; Soroushan, M. (2013) Investigation of different methods of noise reduction for submerged marine propellers and their classification, American Journal of Mechanical engineering, Vol. I, n.º 2, 34-42.
- Cox. T.M., *et al.* 2006. 'Understanding the impacts of anthropo genic sound on beaked whales.' Journal of Cetacean Research and Management 7(3): 177-187.
- Cunha, I. (2013) Marine traffic and potential impacts towards cetaceans with in the Madeira EEZ: a pioneer study, Master in Ecologia, Ambiente e Território, Universidade do Porto, Porto.
- Dekeling, R., Tasker, M., Ainslie, M., Andersson, M., André, M., Castellote, M., Borsani, J., Dalen, J., Folegot, T., Leaper, R., Liebschner, A., Pajala, J., Robinson, S., Sigray, P., Sutton, G., Thomsen, F., Van der Graaf, A., Werner, S., Wittekind, D., Young, J. 2013. Monitoring Guidance for Underwater Noise in European Seas 2nd Report of the Technical Subgroup on Underwater noise (TSG Noise). Interim Guidance Report., Tech. Rep. http://www.dredging.org/documents/ceda/downloads/msfd_monitoring_guidance_underwater_noise_part_i_summary_recommendations_igr_0516.pdf.
- Direção Regional dos Assuntos do Mar e Secretaria Regional do Mar Ciencia e Tecnologia, Governo Regional dos Açores (2016) -Macaronesia islands standard indicators and criteria: reaching common grounds on monitoring mnarine biodiversity in Macaronesia, Mistic Seas Macaronesia. Technical Report 1, FRCT.
- Erbe, C. and Farmer, D.M. (2000) Zones of impact around icebreakers affecting beluga whales in the Beaufort Sea. Journal Acoustical Society of America, 108, 1332 1340.

- European Environment Agency (2014) Marine messages our seas, our future, moving towards a new understanding, Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.
- Fernández, A.; Edwards, J.F. Rodríguez, F.; Espinosa de los Monteros, A., Herráez, P.; Castro, P.; Jaber, J.R.; Martín, V. and Arbelo, M. (2005) Gas and fat embolic syndrome involving a mass stranding of beaked whales (family Ziphiidae) exposed to anthropogenic sonar signal, Vet, Pathol 42: 446-457.
- Frisk, G., 2012. Noiseonomics: the relationship between ambient noise levels in the sea and global economic trends. Scientific Reports 2 (437).
- Gisiner, R. (ed.) (1998). Proceedings of the workshop on the effects of anthropogenic noise in the marine environment. 10–12 February 1998. Arlington, Virginia, USA: Office of Naval Research.
- Gomez, G.P., Gonzalez-Adalid, J., (1995) *Tip loaded propellers (CLT): Justification of their advantages over conventional propellers using momentum theory*, International Shipbuilding Progress, 42 no 429, pp 5-60.
- Gordon, J. and Moscrop (1996) Underwater noise pollution and it's significance for whale and dolphins Science and Practice, Vol. 42 (New York: ECS Newsletter).
- Harris, K.; Gende. S.; Longsdon, M. and Klinger, T. (2012) Spatial pattern analysis of Cruise Ship Humpback whale interactions in and near Glacier Bay National Park, Alaska, Environmental Management 49, 44-54.
- Heide-Jørgensen, M.P., Hansen, R.G., Westdal, K., Reeves, R.R., Mosbech, A., 2013. Narwhals and seismic exploration: is seismic noise increasing the risk of ice entrapments? Biological Conservation 158, 50–54.
- Heitmeyer, R.M.; Wales, S.C. Wales and Pflug, L.A. (2004) Shipping noise predictions: capabilities and limitations. Marine Technology Society Journal, 37, 54-65.
- Kipple, B. M. (2002) Alaska cruise ship underwater acoustic noise, G.B.N.P.a. Preserve, ed. (Bremerton, WA: Naval Surface Warface Center Detachment), pp.92.
- Leaper, R.; Renilson, M.; Ryan, C. (2014) Reducing underwater noise from large commercial ships: current status and future directions, The Journal of Ocean Technology, vol. 9, n. o1, pp. 51 66.
- McCarthy, E. (2004). International regulation of underwater sound: Establishing rules and standards to address ocean noise pollution. Boston, Massachusetts: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- McCauley, R., Fewtrell, J. and Popper, A.N. (2003). 'High intensity anthropogenic sound damages fish ears'. Journal of the Acoustical Society of America, 113(1):638–642.
- McDonald, M.A., Hildebrand, J.A., Wiggins, S.M., 2006. Increases in deep ocean ambient noise in the northeast pacific west of San Nicolas Island, California. Journal of the Acoustical Society of America 120 (2), 711–718.
- Merrill, J. (ed.) (2004). Human-generated ocean sound and the effects on marine life. Marine Technology Society Journal, 37(4).
- Minchev, A.; Schmidt, M. and Schnack, S. (2013) Contemporary bulk carrier design to meet IMO EEDI Requirements. 3rd International Symposium on Marine Propulsors, May 5-8. Launceston, Tasmania, Australia.
- Mitson, R.B. (ed.) (1995). Underwater noise of research vessels: review and recommendations. ICES Cooperative Research Report No 209.
- Mitson, R.B. (ed.) (1995). Underwater noise of research vessels: review and recommendations. ICES Cooperative Research Report No 209.
- Mitson, R.B. and Knudsen, H.P. (2003). 'Causes and effects of underwater noise on fish abundance estimation'. Aquatic Living Resources, 16:255–263.

- Morisaka, T., Shinohara, M., Nakahara, F. and Akamatsu, T. (2005) Effects of ambient noise on the whistles of Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin populations. Journal of Mammalogy, 86, 541 546.
- NOAA (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration) (2007). International Symposium "Potential Application of Vessel-Quieting Technology on Large Commercial Vessels". NOAA Ocean Acoustics Program. [website: http://www.nmfs.noaa.gov/pr/acoustics/shipnoise.htm].
- NOAA (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration) (2007). International Symposium "Potential Application of Vessel-Quieting Technology on Large Commercial Vessels".

 NOAA Ocean Acoustics Program. [website: http://www.nmfs.noaa.gov/pr/acoustics/shipnoise.htm].
- Nowacek, D.P.; Throne, L.H; Johnston, D. W. and Tyack, P.L. (2007) Responses of cetaceans to anthropogenic noise. Mammalian Review, 37 (2), 81-115.
- NRC (National Research Council) (2000). Marine mammals and low-frequency sound. Washington, DC: National Academy Press.
- Okeanos (2008) Shipping noise and marine mammals A Background paper produced by participants of the international workshop on shipping noise and marine mammals, Hamburg, Germany.
- Pavan, G. (2006). 'Guidelines to address the issue of the impact of anthropogenic noise on marine mammals in the ACCOBAMS area. Report prepared for the 4th ACCOBAMS Scientific Committee'. ACCOBAMS SC4 Document 18.
- Popper, A.N. (2003). 'Effects of anthropogenic sound on fishes'. Fisheries, 28:24-31.
- Popper, A.N., Fewtrell, J., Smith, M.E. and McCauley, R.D. (2004). 'Anthropogenic sound: Effects on the behavior and physiology of fishes'. In: J. Merrill (ed.) Human-generated ocean sound and the effects on marine life. Marine Technology Society Journal, 37(4):35–40.
- Popper, A.N., Smith, A.E., Cott, P.A., Hanna, B.W., MacGillivray, A.O., Austin, M.E. and Mann, D.A. (2005). 'Effects of exposure to seismic airgun use on hearing of three fish species'. Journal of the Acoustical Society of America, 117(6):3958–3971.
- Renilson Martine Consulting Pty Ltd. (2009) -Reducing underwater noise pollution from large commercial vessels, Commissioned by The International Fund for Animal Welfare.
- Richardson, W.J., Greene, C.R. Jr., Malme, C.I. and Thomson, D.H. (1995). Marine Mammals and Noise. London, UK, and San Diego, USA: Academic Press.
- Romano, T. A., M. J. Keogh, C. Kelly, P. Feng, L. Berk, C. E. Schlundt, D. A. Carder, and J. J. Finneran. 2004. Anthropogenic sound and marine mammal health: measures of the nervous and immune systems before and after intense sound exposure. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 61:1124–1134.
- Smith, M.E., Kane, A.S. and Popper, A.N. (2004). 'Noise-induced stress response and hearing loss in goldfish (Carassius auratus)'. Journal of Experimental Biology, 207:427–435.
- Southall, B.L. (2007) Potential Application of Quieting Technology on Large Commercial Vessels, Final Report of the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), International Symposium, U.S. NOAA Fisheries, Silver Spring, Maryland.
- Thomas, J. A., R. A. Kastelein, and F. T. Awbrey. 1990. Behavior and blood catecholamines of captive belugas during playbacks of noise from an oil drilling platform. Zoo Biology 9:393–402.
- TG-NOISE (2017). Management and monitoring of underwater noise in European Seas-Overview of main European-funded projects and other relevant initiatives. Communication Report. MSFD Common Implementation Strategy Technical Group on Underwater Noise (TG-Noise), April 2017
- Tyack, P.L. (2003). 'Research program to evaluate effects of manmade noise on marine mammals in the Ligurian Sea'. ACCOBAMS Document CS2/Inf. 13.

- Tyack, P.L. and Miller, E.H. (2002) Vocal anatomy, acoustic communication and echolocation, in Marine mammal biology, Edited by A.R. Hoelzel, Blackwell Science Ltd., Oxford, UK, pp.142-184.
- Van der Graaf, A., Ainslie, M.A., Andre, M., Brensing, K., Dalen, J., Dekeling, R., Robinson, S., Tasker, M., Thomsen, F., Werner, S. 2012. European Marine Strategy
- Framework Directive Good Environmental Status (MSFD GES): Report of the Technical Subgroup on Underwater Noise and Other Forms of Energy. http://ec.europa.eu/environment/marine/pdf/MSFD reportTSG Noise.pdf>.
- Van Terwisga, T. (2013) On the working principles of energy saving devices. 3rd International Symposium on Marine Propulsors, May 5-8, Launceston, Tasmania, Australia.
- Wahlberg, M. and Westerberg, H. (2005). 'Hearing in fish and their reactions to sounds from offshore wind farms'. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 288:295–309.
- Weilgart, L.S. (2007) The impacts of anthropogenic ocean noise in cetaceans and implications for management. Canadian Journal of Zoology, 85, 1091 1116.
- Williams, R,; Wright, A.J.; Ashe, E.; Blight, L.K.; Bruintjes, R.; Canessa, R.; Clark, C.W.; Cullis Suzuki, S.; Dakin, D.T.; Erbe, C.; Hammond, P.S.; Merchant, N.D.; O'Hara, P.D.; Purser, J.; Radford, A.N.; Simpson, S.D.; Thomas, L.; Wale; M.A. (2015) Impacts of anthropogenic noise, and future directions in research and management, Ocean Coastal Management 115 (2015) 17-24.
- Worley, R.D. and Walker, R.A. (1982) Low frequency ambient ocean noise and sound transmission over a thinly sedimented rock bottom. Journal Acoustical Society of America, 71, 863 870.
- Wysocki, L.E., Dittami, J.P. and Ladich, F. (2006). 'Ship noise and cortisol secretion in European freshwater fishes'. Biological Conservation, 128:501–508.
- Zacharias, M.A. and Gregr, E.J. (2005) Sensitivity and vulnerability in marine environment: an approach to identifying vulnerable marine areas. Conservation biology 19, 86-97.
- Zakarauskas, P.; Chapman, D.M.F. and Staal, P.R. (1990) Underwater acoustic ambient noise levels on the eastern Canadian continental shelf. Journal Acoustical Society of America, 87, 2064-2071.
- Tasker, M.L.; Amundin, M.; Andre,M.; Hawkins, A.,; Lang, W.; Merck, T.; Scholik-Schlomer, A. (2010) MARINE STRATEGY FRAMEWORK DIRECTIVE, Task Group 11 Report, Underwater noise and other forms of energy, Prepared under the Administrative Arrangement between JRC and DG ENV (no 31210 –2009/2010), the Memorandum of Understanding between the European Commission and ICES managed by DG MARE, and JRC's own institutional funding.
- ¹ Santos, M.B. and Pierce G.J. (2015). Marine mammals and good environmental status: science, policy and society; challenges and opportunities.
- ¹ ICES CM 2015/P:07 Cetacean monitoring program in Macaronesia contributing to the MSFD goals Ana M. Correia (1,2), Graham J. Pierce (3,4), Massimiliano Rosso (1,5), Isabel Sousa-Pinto (1,2).

2.2 Descriptors that apply indirectly

2.2.1 D8. Concentrations of contaminants are at levels not giving rise to pollution effects

	DC8 Concentrations of co	ntaminants	are at lev	/els not g	iving rise to	pollution ef	fects
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	Env. impact spatial extent	MA pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method
QD8	Concentrations of contaminants (ubiquitous persistent, bioaccumulative and toxic substances - Article 8a(1)(a) of Directive 2008/105/EC) do not exceed the established (WFD) threshold values in water, sediment or biota.	D8C1	YES	BROAD	YES	YES	NO
	The health of species and the condition of habitats (such as their species composition and relative abundance at locations of chronic pollution) are not adversely affected due to contaminants including cumulative and synergetic effects.	D8C2 — Secondary	YES	BROAD	NO	NO	YES
	The spatial extent and duration of significant acute pollution events (Dicharging oil and noxious liquid substances - MARPOL 73/78Article 2(2) of Directive 2005/35/EC) are minimised.	D8C3	YES	BROAD	YES	YES	YES
	The adverse effects of significant acute pollution events on the health of species and on the condition of habitats (such as their species composition and relative abundance)	D8C4	YES	BROAD	YES	YES	YES

D8C1: Concentrations of contaminants (ubiquitous persistent, bioaccumulative and toxic substances – Article 8a(1) of Directive 2008/105/EC) do not exceed the established (WFD) threshold values in water, sediment or biota.

D8C2: The health of species and the condition of habitats (such as their species composition and relative abundance at locations of chronic pollution) are not adversely affected due to contaminant including cumulative and synergetic effects.

D8C3: The spatial extent and duration of significant acute pollution events (Dicharging oil and noxious liquid substances – MARPOL 73/78 Article 2(2) of Diretive 2005/35/EC) are minimized.

D8.C4: The adverse effects of significant acute pollution events on the health of species and on the condition of habitats (such as their species composition and relative abundance).

The most documented adverse effects are those resulting from pollution, especially by petroleum hydrocarbons and other chemicals that originally constitute cargo but end up in the sea following collisions, groundings or other accidents (Abdulla & Liden, 2008). Carriage of chemicals is also a common threat from maritime transport mainly through accidents. TBT (Tributyltin) is considered the most toxic substance that is intentionally introduced into marine environments. The impact of TBT and its degradation products on gastropods is that it accumulates in tissues of these marine organisms and move up the food chain (Med Marine Integrated Projects Med – IAMER).

Oil spills from ships are also considered another source of pollution of marine ecosystems. However, many efforts have been made in recent years to minimize or mitigate the impacts of these types of pollution.

1. Environmental impact: YES. Crude oil is composed of thousands of complex gaseous, liquid and solid organic compounds, of which hydrocarbons are the most abundant (Kennish, 1992). One of the them is the polycyclic hydrocarbons (Ernst *et al.*, 2006). This compound can be dissolved in water and become incorporated into the water-soluble fraction (Zieman *et al.*, 1984).

TBT is considered the most toxic substance that is intentionally introduced into marine environments. Marine invertebrates are very sensitive to TBT, and its effects include morphological changes, growth inhibition, suppressed immunity, reduced reproductive potential and changes in population structure while another known effect is the development of male sexual characters in female prosobranch gastropods (idem). Very high concentrations of TBT were found in top predators including the bottlenose dolphin, bluefin tuna and blue shark collected off Italy (ICES, 2003). Continued bioaccumulation of these chemical pollutants continues to manifest itself at different levels of biological complexity, from molecules to communities (IUPAC, 1993; Abdulla & Liden, 2008). The bioaccumulation in marine flora may result from food-chain biomagnification processes or from concentration of pollutants by filter feeders (Abdulla & Liden, 2008).

Oil spills or illegal discharges can provoke damage in the species. The oily residue discharges or oil spill from ships represent a significant threat to marine and coastal ecosystems (Med Marine Integrated Projects Med – IAMER; Instituto Español de Oceanografia, 2012). Some studies have demonstrated increased mortality of fish as a result of oil spills (Fordie *et al.*, 2014; Hjermann *et al.*, 2007; IPIECA, 1997). Nevertheless, fish stocks may be especially vulnerable to oil spills close to the spawning grounds or egg and larval drift areas (Hjermann *et al.*, 2007; Rooker *et al.*, 2013). Fish eggs and larvae are typically vulnerable to toxic oil compounds due to their small size, poorly developed membranes and detoxification systems as well as their position in the water column (Langangen *et al.*, 2017). Invertebrates include shellfish (both molluscs and crustaceans), worms of various kinds, sea urchins and corals. All these groups may suffer heavy casualties if coated with fresh crude oil (IPIECA, 2002). Regarding wildlife, oil spills can cause real catastrophes to sedentary and/or migrating species of an affected environment (Instituto Español de Oceanografía, 2012). Birds using the waterair interface are at risk. Badly oiled birds usually die (IPIECA, 2002).

Some studies show that at least three years, and sometimes even up to fifteen years are needed for intertidal animal communities to recover to their original level after being exposed to oil spills (Hawkins *et al.*, 2002; Abdula & Liden,2008). However, there are some species that are not influenced by oil spills. The oil-induced disturbance has no influence on copepods, which increased slightly after the oil spill, probably because they were dominated by epibenthic forms which were able to escape from the toxic effects of hydrocarbon pollution (Abdula & Liden, 2008). In the case of Macaronesia, it was registered in Autonomous Region of Madeira a serious accident with the oil tanker

Aragon. The black tide was one of the biggest ecological disasters for Portugal, affecting coastal fishing activity, which suffered some damage as the oil damaged local ecosystems, including algae, mollusks and small crustaceans living in the rock were hit by crude pockets. Once they constitute the food base of the local marine fauna, with the consequent destruction of the food supply resulting therefrom, the fish were forced to migrate to other uncontaminated areas (Nunes, 2003).

2. Environmental impact spatial extent: Broad. Most of polycyclic hydrocarbons concentration is in the shipping lanes and it was registered higher concentrations in offshore areas, which were most probably due to direct discharges from ships (Abdulla & Liden, 2008).

The TBT affects non-target biota, especially in areas with high vessel density and restricted water circulations. Highest concentrations of TBT are found in sediments from harbours, marinas and shipping channels because TBT is broken down only very slowly in sediments with low oxygen content. Its use in large vessels is currently the major source of input to the sea (Med Marine Integrated Projects Med – IAMER).

Illegal discharges of oil from ships are often limited in size and scattered in specific areas but their sum is greater than that of oil spills and they may create a chronic impact of oil in specific regions (Med Marine Integrated Projects Med – IAMER). The presence of a refinery in Tenerife and refueling or bunkering in the Santa Cruz port have caused some episode of oil spills to the sea (Instituto Español de Oceanografía, 2012). The Spanish oil tanker *Aragon* provoked a spillage of 25-30 thousand tons of crude oil about 100 miles northeast of Madeira Island.

3. Maritime activity pressure solution: YES. Relatively to the oil spills or discharges, to minimize the effects of accidents and leaks, there are several initiatives of the European Union, e.g.: Regulation (EC) No 1406/2002 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 June 2002 establishing a European Maritime Safety Agency and Directive 2009/123/EC of 21 October 2009 amending Directive 2005/35/EC on shipsource pollution and on the introduction of penalties for infringements.

It was created by European Commission the European Maritime Safety Agency (EMSA). The agency provides technical assistance and support to the European Commission and Member States in the development and implementation of EU legislation on maritime safety, pollution by ships and maritime security (EMSA). It has also been given operational tasks in the field of oil pollution response, vessel monitoring and in long range identification and tracking of vessels.

Some projects have been developed to reduce or prevent the impact of the oil spills. The European project "Reducing the Impact of Oil Spills – RIOS" had as objective develop an Action Plan focusing on negative impacts of oil spills on marine wildlife, such as marine and coastal birds, marine mammals and sea turtles, and how these effects can be minimised, e.g. through investments into research and development.

The International Convention for the Prevention of Pollution from Ships (MARPOL), signed in 1973, is one of the most important international marine environmental conventions. It aims at protecting the marine environment through the minimisation or complete elimination of pollution by oil and other harmful substances. It is constantly updated in order to tackle new aspects of environmental pollution, which is performed by amendments and annexes to the convention (Grote et al., 2016).

4. Impact mitigation measures: Yes. Due to such harmful effects, many countries have prohibited or restricted the use of TBT (EMSA, n.d.). Legislation to ban TBT in

ships' anti-fouling paints was agreed by the adoption of the International Convention on the Control of Harmful Anti-Fouling Systems on Ships at International Maritime Organisation (AFS) in 2001 (International Maritime Organization, 2001; EMSA, n.d.). Under this convention, the last date for the application of organotin paints on ships was January 1st, 2003. The total phase-out of organotin antifouling coatings should have been completed by January 1st, 2008 (EMSA, n.d.). The AFS convention entered into force on September 17th, 2008. To support the implementation, IMO has adopted several sets of guidelines, namely the "Guidelines for Survey and Certification of Anti-fouling Systems on Ships" (Resolution MEPC.102(48)), the "Guidelines for Inspection of Antifouling Systems on Ships" (Resolution MEPC.105(49)) and the "Guidelines for brief sampling of anti-fouling systems on ships" (Resolution MEPC.104(49). Most recently, IMO has adopted the "Guidance on best management practices for removal of antifouling coatings from ships, including TBT hull paints" (Circular AFS.3/Circ.3 of 22 July 2009) developed by the London Convention on Dumping 1972 and its 1996 Protocol. This Guidance is limited to the subject of removal of harmful anti-fouling systems as the subject of (in-water) hull cleaning has been dealt with in separate guidelines (EMSA, n.d.).

The AFS Convention has been transposed into EU legislation through Regulation (EC) No 782/2003 on the prohibition of organotin compounds on ships. According to the Regulation, organotin compounds which act as biocides in anti-fouling systems are no longer allowed to be applied on ships flying the flag of a Member State as from 1 July 2003. As from 1 January 2008, EU ships and other ships visiting EU ports were obliged either not to bear anti-fouling systems containing such compounds, or to bear a coating that forms a barrier to such compounds leaching from underlying non-compliant antifouling system. The Regulation is further supplemented, firstly, by Council Directive 76/769/EEC as amended, which prohibits the marketing and use of organotin compounds within the EU and, secondly, by Commission Regulation (EC) 536/2008 comprising measures enabling ships flying the flag of a third State to demonstrate their compliance and procedures for control.

5. Monitoring method: YES. With the adoption of Directive 2005/35 / EC on pollution from ships, spill detection, including illegal dumping at sea, is included in EMSA activities as part of its response capacity. EMSA has established a network of stand-by oil spill response vessels through contracts with commercial vessel operators. Following a request for assistance, the maximum time for the oil spill response vessel to be ready to sail is 24 hours. Regardless of their area of commercial operations, all vessels in the EMSA's network can be mobilised for response to an oil spill, anywhere in European waters and shared sea basins. EMSA's currently maintains 17 fully equipped stand-by oil spill response vessels around Europe, one of them in Canary Islands.

Another service of EMSA is the *CleanSeaNet*. The service includes identification of potential polluters, by combining the image captured by the satellite with the vessel's traffic information. After receiving the enriched information, the national authority shall decide on the appropriate operational response, e.g. to send air equipment to probe the area and check the spill or request an inspection of the ship at the next port of call (European Commission, 2018). According to European Commission⁵, regarding the impact of the *CleanSeaNet* service in terms of deterrent effect, the overall trend over most of the past decade, has been a year-on-year reduction in the number of possible spills detected per million km² monitored. The marked decrease per year in the period

43

⁵ European Commission (2018) - Mid-term evaluation of Regulation (EU) No 911/2014 on multiannual funding for the action of the European Maritime Safety Agency in the field of response to marine pollution caused by ships and oil and gas installations.

2008-2010 coincided with the economic downturn, as well as an increase in awareness of maritime pollution related issues and an improvement in the provision of port reception facilities across the continent while the decrease in the period 2010-2015 is more gradual. In 2016, the trend reversed, with an increase in the number of possible spills detected. There are a number of possible reasons why the trend may have reversed in 2016: the introduction of the Sentinel-1 satellites, which resulted in improved detection capabilities, the optimisation of *CleanSeaNet* planning, and, to a lesser extent, an increase in shipping volume which could have caused the increase in detections (European Commission, 2018).

In the Madeira Archipelago, in the area affected by the oil spill provoked by Aragon (Porto Santo Island), a monitoring scheme has been implemented to evaluate the evolution of species and *habitats* (Araújo *et al.*, 2005).

References:

- Abascal, A. J., S. Castanedo, R. Medina, I. J. Losada, and E. Alvarez-Fanjul. 2009. Application of HF radar currents to oil spill modelling. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 58:238-248.
- Agius, P.J.; Jagger, H.; Fussel, D.R.; Johnes, G.L. (1975) Clean up of inland oil spills, Paper number 16534. Present at the 9th World Petroleum Congress, Tokyo, Japan, May 11-16.
- Al-Majed, A. A.; Adebayo, A.R.; Hossain, M.E. (2012) A sustainable approach to controlling oil spills, Journal of Environmental Management, 113(2012), pp. 213 -227.
- Araújo, R.; Almeida, A. J. and Freitas, M. (2005) The impact of the oil spill of the tanker "Aragon" on the littoral fish fauna of Porto Santo (NE Atlantic Ocean) in 1991 and ten years later in Bocagiana n. °217, Museu Municipal do Funchal (História Natural).
- Bolognesi, C., Perrone, E., Roggieri, P., and Sciutto, A. (2006b). 'Bioindicators in monitoring long term genotoxic impact of oil spill: Haven case study'. *Marine Environmental Research*, 62:S287–S291.
- Bolognesi, C., Perrone, E., Roggieri, P., Pampanin, D.M. and Sciutto, A. (2006a). 'Assessment of micronuclei induction in peripheral erythrocytes of fish exposed to xenobiotics under controlled conditions'. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 78 (Suppl.):93–98.
- Broström, G., A. Carrasco, L. R. Hole, S. Dick, F. Janssen, J. Mattsson, and S. Berger. 2011. Usefulness of high resolution coastal models for operational oil spill forecast: the Full City accident. *Ocean Science Discussions* 8(3):1467-1504.
- Cavallo, D., Ursini, C.L., Carelli, G., Iavicoli, I., Ciervo, A., Perniconi, B., Rondinone, B., Gismondi, M. and Iavicoli, S. (2006). 'Occupational exposure in airport personnel: characterization and evaluation of genotoxic and oxidative effects'. *Toxicology*, 223:26–35.
- Cebulska-Wasilewska, A., Wiecheć, A., Panek, A., Binkova, B., Šram, R.J. and Farmer, P.B. (2005). 'Influence of environmental exposure to PAHs on the susceptibility of lymphocytes to DNA-damage induction and on their repair capacity'. *Mutation Research / Genetic Toxicology and Environmental Mutagenesis*, 588:73–81.
- Chang, S.E.; Stone, J.; Demes, K. Piscitelli, M. (2014) Consequences of oil spills: a review and framework for informing planning. Ecology and Society 19(2):26. http://dx.doi.org/10.5751/ES-06406-190226.
- CLARK, R. B.: 1992. Marine Pollution Bulletin. Oxford University Press, New York. 3rd Ed., 172
- Culbertson, J.B., Valiela, I., Peacock, E.E., Reddy, C.M., Carter, A. and VanderKruik, R. (2007). 'Long-term biological effects of petroleum residues on fiddler crabs in salt marshes. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 54:955–962.
- Di Giulio, R.T., Habig, C., Evan, P., Gallagher, P. (1993). 'Effects of Black Rock Harbor sediments on indices of biotransformation, oxidative stress and DNA integrity in channel catfish'. *Aguatic Toxicology*, 26:1–22.
- Di Toro, D.M., Allen, H.E., Bergman, H.L., Meyer, J.S., Paquin, P.R. and Santore, R.C. (2001). 'Biotic ligand model of the acute toxicity of metals. 1. Technical basis'. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 20:2383–2396.

- EMSA, Anti-Fouling Systems. Available at: http://www.emsa.europa.eu/implementation-tasks/environment/anti-fouling-systems.html [Consulted: 18/09/2018].
- Ernst, S.R., Morvan, J., Geslin, E., Le Bihan, A. and Jorissen, F.J. (2006). 'Benthic foraminiferal response to experimentally induced *Erika* oil pollution'. *Marine Micropaleontology*, 61:76–93.
- European Commission (2018) Mid-term evaluation of Regulation (EU) No 911/2014 on multiannual funding for the action of the European Maritime Safety Agency in the field of response to marine pollution caused by ships and oil and gas installations, Report from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, COM(2018) 564 final, Brussels.
- Fodrie, F.J., Able, K.W., Galvez, F., Heck, K.L., Jensen, O.P., Lopez-Duarte, P.C., Martin, C.W., Turner, R.E., Whitehead, A., 2014. Integrating organismal and population responses of estuarine fishes in Macondo spill research. Bioscience 64:778–788.
- Hawkins, S.J., Gibbs, P.E., Pope, N.D., Burt, G.R., Chesman, B.S., Bray, S., Proud, S.V., Spence, S.K., Southward, A.J. and Langston, W.J. (2002). 'Recovery of polluted ecosystems: the case for long-term studies'. *Marine Environmental Research*, 54:215–222.
- Hjermann, D.Ø., Melsom, A., Dingsør, G.E., Durant, J.M., Eikeset, A.M., Roed, L.P., Ottersen, G., Storvik, G., Stenseth, N.C., 2007. Fish and oil in the Lofoten-Barents Sea system: synoptic review of the effect of oil spills on fish populations. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 339, 283–299
- Huz, de la R.; Lastra, M.; Junoy, J. Castellanos, C.; Viéitez, J.M. (2005) Biological impacts of oil pollution and cleaning in the intertidal zone of exposed sandy beaches: Preliminary styudy of the "Prestige" oil spill, Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 65(2005), pp. 19-29.
- ICES (2003) Environmental status of the European Seas, available at: http://archimer.ifremer.fr/doc/00040/15135/12473.pdf [consulted at 19/09/2018).
- Instituto Español de Oceanografía (2012) Estrategia marina demarcación marina canaria parte IV descriptores del buen estado ambiental, descriptor 8: contaminantes y sus efectos evaluación inicial y buen estado ambiental, Ministerio de Agricultura, Alimentación y Medio Ambiente, Madrid.
- International Maritime Organization (2001) AFS Convention International Convention on the Control of Harmful Anti-Fouling Systems on Ships, MPG Impressions, London, United Kingdom.
- IPIECA, 1997. Biological Impacts of Oil Pollution: Fisheries. International Petroleum Industry Environmental Conservation Association
- IUPAC (International Union of Pure and Applied Chemistry) (1993). *Glossary for chemists of terms used in toxicology*. Available online at http://sis.nlm.nih.gov/enviro/glossarymain.html
- Koshikawa, H., Xu, K.Q., Liu, Z.L., Kohata, K., Kawachi, M., Maki, H., Zhu, M.Y. and Watanabe, M. (2007). 'Effect of the water-soluble fraction of diesel oil on bacterial and primary production and the trophic transfer to mesozooplankton through a microbial food web in Yangtze estuary, China'. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, 71:68–80.
- Langangen, O.; Olsen, E.; Stige, L.C.; Ohlberger, J.; Yaragina, N.A.; Vikebo, F.B.; Bogstad, B.; Stenseth, N.C.; Hjermann, D.O. (2017) The effects of oil spills on marine fish: implications of spatial variation in natural mortality, Marine Pollution Bulletin 119(2017), pp. 102-109.
- Lavarias, S., Garcia, F., Pollero, R.J. and Heras, H. (2007). 'Effect of the water-soluble fraction of petroleum on microsomal lipid metabolism of *Macrobrachium borellii* (Arthropoda: Crustacea)'. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 82:265–271.
- Liu, Y. Y., R. H. R. H. Weisberg, C. C. Hu, and L. L. Zheng. 2013. Trajectory forecast as a rapid response to the Deepwater Horizon oil spill. Pages 153-165 *in* Y. Y. Liu, A. Macfadyen, Z.-G. Ji, and R. H. Weisberg, editors. *Monitoring and modeling the Deepwater Horizon oil spill: a record-breaking enterprise*. American Geophysical Union, Washington, D. C., USA.
- Lord, F., S. Tuler, T. Webler, and K. Dow.. 2012. Unnecessarily neglected in planning: illustration of a practical approach to identify human dimension impacts of marine oil spills. *Journal of Environmental Assessment Policy and Management* 14(2):1-23.
- Med Maritime Integrated Projects (Med IAMER) (n.d.) Adriatic Ioian Ecoregion (AIE) Maritime Transport, Project Cofinanced by the European Regional Development Fund (ERDF).
- Nunes, A. (2003) Derrames de Hidrocarbonetos: Quando o oceano se cobre de negro, in Revista de Geografia Física Aplicada no Ordenamento do Território e Gestão de Riscos Naturais, Minerva Coimbra, pp.102 -108.

- Rooker, J.R., Kitchens, L.L., Dance, M.A., Wells, R.J.D., Falterman, B., Cornic, M., 2013. Spatial, temporal, and habitat-related variation in abundance of pelagic fishes in the Gulf of Mexico: potential implications of the Deepwater Horizon oil spill. PLoS One 8, e76080.
- Simonato, J.D., Guedes, C.L.B. and Martinez, C.B.R. (2008). 'Biochemical, physiological, and histological changes in the neotropical fish *Prochilodus lineatus* exposed to diesel oil'. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 69(1):112–20 (advanced online publication March 2007).
- Siron, R., Giusti, G., Berland, B., Moralesloo, R. and Pelletier, E. (1991). 'Water soluble petroleum compounds: chemical aspects and effects on the growth of microalgae'. *Science of the Total Environment*, 104:211–227.
- SRA (2014) Diretiva Quadro Estratégia Marinha para a Subdivisão da Madeira, Secretaria Regional do Ambiente e Recursos Naturais, Funchal.
- UNEP (United Nations Environment Programme) (1995). 'Assessment of the state of pollution in the Mediterranean Sea by carcinogenic, mutagenic and teratogenic substances'. *MAP Technical Reports Series*, No 92. Athens: UNEP.
- Webler, T., and F. Lord. 2010. Planning for the human dimensions of oil spills and spill response. *Environmental Management* 45:723-738.
- Wells, P.G. (1999). 'Biomonitoring the health of coastal marine ecosystems. The roles and challenges of microscale toxicity tests'. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 39(1–12):39–47.

2.2.2 D5. Eutrophication

	QD5 Human-induced eutrophicatior biodiversity, ecosystem degradati						
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	Env. impact spatial extent	MA pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method
QD5	Nutrient concentrations (Dissolved Inorganic Nitrogen (DIN), Total Nitrogen (TN), Dissolved Inorganic Phosphorus (DIP), Total Phosphorus (TP)) are not at levels that indicate adverse eutrophication effects.	D5C1	YES	NARROW	YES	YES	YES
	Chlorophyll a concentrations are not at levels that indicate adverse effects of nutrient enrichment.	D5C2	Yes	NARROW	YES	YES	YES
	The number, spatial extent and duration of harmful algal bloom (e.g. cyanobacteria) events are not at levels that indicate adverse effects of nutrient enrichment.	D5C3 — Secondary	Yes	NARROW	YES	YES	YES
	The photic limit (transparency) of the water column is not reduced, due to increases in suspended algae, to a level that indicates adverse effects of nutrient enrichment.	D5C4 — Secondary	Yes	NARROW	YES	YES	YES
	The concentration of dissolved oxygen is not reduced, due to nutrient enrichment, to levels that indicate adverse effects on benthic habitats (including on associated biota and mobile species) or other eutrophication effects.	D5C5	YES	NARROW	YES	YES	YES
	The abundance of opportunistic macroalgae is not at levels that indicate adverse effects of nutrient enrichment.	D5C6 — Secondary	NO				
	The species composition and relative abundance or depth distribution of macrophyte communities achieve values that indicate there is no adverse effect due to nutrient enrichment including via a decrease in water transparency	D5C7 — Secondary	NO				
	The species composition and relative abundance of macrofaunal communities, achieve values that indicate that there is no adverse effect due to nutrient and organic enrichment	D5C8 — Secondary	Yes	NARROW	YES	YES	YES

D5C1: Nutrient concentrations (Dissolved Inorganic Nitrogen (DIN), Total Nitrogen (TN), Dissolved Inorganic Phosphorus (DIP), Total Phosphorus (TP)) are not at levels that indicate adverse eutrophication effects.

D5C2: Chlorophyll a concentrations are not at levels that indicate adverse effects of nutrient enrichment.

D5C3: The number, spatial extent and duration of harmful algal bloom (e.g. cyanobacteria) events are not at levels that indicate adverse effects of nutrient enrichment;

D5C4: The photic limit (transparency) of the water column is not reduced, due to increases in suspended algae, to a level that indicates adverse effects of nutrient enrichment.;

D5C5: The concentration of dissolved oxygen is not reduced, due to nutrient enrichment, to levels that indicate adverse effects on benthic habitats (including on associated biota and mobile species) or other eutrophication effects.;

D5C8: The species composition and relative abundance of macrofaunal communities, achieve values that indicate that there is no adverse effect due to nutrient and organic enrichment.

1. Environmental impact: YES. Marine eutrophication is defined in the OSPAR Eutrophication Strategy as "the enrichment of water by nutrients causing an accelerated growth of algae and higher forms of plant life to produce an undesirable disturbance to the balance of organisms present in the water and to the quality of the water concerned, and therefore refers to the undesirable effects resulting from anthropogenic enrichment by nutrients as described in the Common Procedure" (OSPAR Commission, 2009). Eutrophication is still a problem in 7% of the North-East Atlantic, mainly affecting coastal areas (OSPAR Commission, 2017) and seasonal oxygen deficiency has been reported for some stratified coastal or offshore areas with long residence time of enclosed bottom waters. Though there is no clear evidence that Mediterranean archipelagos would suffer eutrophication impacts due to maritime transports, this is not a definitive statement since relatively few nutrient data are available and this is why the authors believe that D5 should be monitored in this biogeographical area.

Shipping contributes significantly to the eutrophication through nitrogen air emissions, sewage and waste pollution, and, as a result, the maritime transport system needs to be optimised to meet the demands of a sustainable development (Boteler *et al.*, 2015; HELCOM, 2015; OSPAR Commission, 2017). Nitrogen oxides, sulphur oxides and greenhouse gases are the key air emissions from port operations and vessel traffic. Nitrogen oxides cause eutrophication, whilst sulphur oxides acidify waterways (Boteler *et al.*, 2015; Huhta *et al.*, 2007). The eutrophication caused by nitrogen reduces visibility, leads to changes in the interactions between species and causes benthic oxygen depletion (Ministry of Transport and Communications, Transport Policy Department, 2012). According to HELCOM, one vessel during 8 hours at a port emits an amount of NOx equivalent to that of 10,000 cars driving 1,000 km each. Ferries and ro-ro vessels make the most significant contributions to emissions, followed by tankers, cargo ships and container ships (Klopott, n.d.).

Also, sewage is generated on-board all ships, sometimes in large quantities, especially in the case of large passenger vessels. For example, a medium-sized passenger ship generates 50 tonnes of blackwater daily (Klopott, n.d.). Discharges of such waste into port waters may include organic, biological, chemical and toxic pollutants. Even though the total nutrient load from ship sewage is much lower than from land-based sources, it still constitutes a significant amount (Klopott, n.d.; OSPAR Commission, 2009; HELCOM, 2010; EMEP, 2016). Depending on the hydrodynamics of the ports and marinas, nutrient enrichment may cause an increase in the growth of algae and higher forms of plant life (OSPAR Commission, 2017). This in turn may lead to a range of undesirable disturbances in the marine ecosystem, such as the oxygen depletion in bottom waters causing the death of fish and other species and significant shifts in the

composition of the flora and fauna affecting habitats and biodiversity (OSPAR Commision, 2017).

- **2. Environmental impact spatial extent: Narrow.** Eutrophication from maritime transport is recorded mainly in port areas and in shipping routes.
- **3. Maritime activity pressure solution: YES.** Prevention or reduction of eutrophication status is largely dependent on reducing anthropogenic inputs of nitrogen and phosphorus into problem areas. (OSPAR Commission, 2017).

The Annex VI to the International Convention for the Prevention of Pollution from Ships (MARPOL) was revised by IMO in 2008. The goal of the revised Annex is to reduce nitrogen oxide (NOx) and sulphur oxide (SOx) emissions from ships. Among other things, the new regulations enable the establishment of NOx Emission Control Areas. In these special areas, the engines of new ships should emit 80 *per* cent less nitrogen oxides as from 2016 than they do at present. Shipping accounts for about 6 *per* cent of the total nitrogen load in the Baltic Sea, but owing to the ever-brisker marine traffic, this percentage will increase in the future (Prime Minister's Office, 2009).

It was developed various European legislations to reduce nutrient discharges and emissions, including for example the Nitrates Directive (91/676/EEC), Urban Waste Water Treatment Directive (91/271/EEC), the Water Framework Directive (2000/60/EEC) and the Marine Strategy Framework Directive (2008/56/EC).

- **4. Impact mitigation measures: YES.** The aim of the OSPAR Eutrophication Strategy is to make every effort to combat eutrophication in the OSPAR Maritime Area in order to achieve and maintain, by 2020, a healthy marine environment where eutrophication does not occur (OSPAR Commission,2017). Although Madeira and the Canary Islands do not belong to OSPAR, it will be interesting if they use the same methodologies.
- **5. Monitoring method: YES.** For each chemical for priority action, OSPAR has developed a monitoring strategy that sets out the best way to collect data and information on sources, pathways, concentrations and effects, in order to track progress towards OSPAR's objectives for hazardous substances in periodic assessments. This includes long-term data collection under the OSPAR monitoring programmes for:
 - atmospheric inputs (Comprehensive Atmospheric Monitoring Programme CAMP)
 - riverine inputs and direct discharges (Comprehensive Study on Riverine Inputs and Directive Discharges - RID)
 - concentrations and effects in the marine environment (Coordinated Environmental Monitoring programme CEMP)

Mobile air quality monitoring stations have been set up as they do at the Port of Helsinki. The measurements are mainly used to monitor emissions from ships, vehicles and industrial machinery; power generation; and cross-border pollution (Port of Helsinki). This is a methodology could be interesting to be applied in the most busiest ports of Macaronesia.

References:

Boteler, B., J. Tröltzsch, K. Abhold, M. Lago, T. T. Nguyen, E. Roth, E. Fridell, H. Winnes, E. Ytreberg, M. Quante, V. Matthias, J.-P. Jalkanen, L. Johansson, J. Piotrow, U. Kowalczyk, K. Vahter & U. Raudsepp (2015). SHEBA - Drivers for the shipping sector. SHEBA Project Report

- Clean Baltic Sea Shipping, Background, available at: http://www.clean-baltic-sea-shipping.com/project/background
- EMEP (2016). Atmospheric Supply of Nitrogen, Cadmium, Mercury, Benzo(a)pyrene and PBDEs to the Baltic Sea in 2014. Chapter 3 Nitrogen. MSC-W Technical Report 1/2016. Oslo, Norway: The European Monitoring and Evaluation Programme. Available at http://emep.int/publ/HELCOM/2016/Chapter3_nitrogen.pdf
- Grimvall, A., Sundblad, E-L., Sonesten, L. (2017) Mitigating marine eutrophication in the presence of strong societal driving forces. Report No. 2017:3. Swedish Institute for the Marine Environment
- HELCOM (2009a), Eutrophication in the Baltic Sea An integrated thematic assessment of the effects of nutrient enrichment and eutrophication in the Baltic Sea region. Balt. Sea Environ. Proc. No. 115B
- HELCOM (2015). Updated Fifth Baltic Sea pollution load compilation (PLC-5.5). Baltic Sea Environment Proceedings No. 145. Available at http://www.helcom.fi/Lists/Publications/BSEP145_Lowres.pdf
- HELCOM Ministerial Meeting (2007) HELCOM Baltic Sea Action Plan, Krakow, Poland.
- Huhta,H.K.; Rytkonen, J.; Sassi,J. (2007) Estimated nutrient load from waste waters originating from ships in the Baltic Sea area, Edita Prima Oy, Helsinki.
- Lars M. Svendsen1 (Project Manager), Jerzy Bartnicki2, Susanne Boutrup1, Bo Gustafsson3, Waldemar Jarosinski4, Seppo Knuuttila5, Pekka Kotilainen5, Søren E. Larsen1, Minna Pyhälä6, Tuija Ruoho-Airola7, Lars Sonesten8, Håkan Staaf (2015) Baltic Sea Environment Proceedings No. 145 Updated Fifth Baltic Sea Pollution Load Compilation (PLC-5.5), Helsinki, Finland.
- Magdalena Klopott (¿) The Baltic Sea as a model region for green ports and maritime transport, Baltic Ports Organization, pp.22.
- Ministry of Transport and Communications, Transport Policy Department (2012) Finland's maritime strategy 2014–2022, Publications of the Ministry of Transport and Communications 24/2014, 1795-4045.
- OSPAR Commission (2009) Second Integrated Report on the Eutrophication Status of the OSPAR Maritime Area, London, ISBN 978-1-906840-13-6.
- OSPAR Commission (2017) Eutrophication Status of the OSPAR Maritime Area, Third Integrated Report on the Eutrophication Status of the OSPAR Maritime Area, ISBN: 978-1-911458-34-0
- Port of Helsinki Management of environmental impacts. Available at: https://www.portofhelsinki.fi/en/port-helsinki/environmental-responsibility/management-environmental-impacts
- Prime Minister's Office (2009) Prime Minister's Office Publications 25/2009, Helsinki University Print Bookstore, Helsinki, 2009, pp.82.

2.2.3 D6. Sea – floor integrity is at a level that ensures that the structure and functions of the ecosystems are safeguard and benthic ecosystems, in particular, are not adversely affected

ec	QD6 Sea-floor integrity is at a level that ensures that the structure and functions of the cosystems are safeguarded and benthic ecosystems, in particular, are not adversely affected											
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	Env. impact spatial extent	MA pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method					
	Spatial extent and distribution of physical loss (permanent change) of the natural seabed	D6C1	YES	NARROW	YES	NO	NO					
•	Spatial extent and distribution of physical disturbance (including intertidal areas) pressures on the seabed.	D6C2	YES	NARROW	YES	NO	NO					
QD6	Spatial extent of each habitat type which is adversely affected, through change in its biotic and abiotic structure and its functions (e.g. through changes in species composition and their relative abundance, absence of particularly sensitive or fragile species or species providing a key function, size structure of species), by physical disturbance.	D6C3	YES	NARROW	YES	NO	NO					

D6C1: Spatial extent and distribution of physical loss (permanent change) of the natural seabed

D6C2: Spatial extent and distribution of physical disturbance (including intertidal areas) pressures on the seabed.

D6C3: Spatial extent of each habitat type which is adversely affected, through change in its biotic and abiotic structure and its functions (e.g. through changes in species composition and their relative abundance, absence of particularly sensitive or fragile species or species providing a key function, size structure of species), by physical disturbance

5.5. D1 & D6 Benthic habitats (relating to Descriptors 1 and 6)

	QD1& QD6 Benthic habitats (relating to Descriptors 1 and 6)										
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	Env. impact spatial extent	MA pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method				
	The extent of loss of the habitat type, resulting from anthropogenic pressures, does not exceed a specified proportion of the natural extent of the habitat type in the assessment area.	D6C4	NO	-	NO	NO	NO				
QD1&QD6	The extent of adverse effects from anthropogenic pressures on the condition of the habitat type, including alteration to its biotic and abiotic structure and its functions (e.g. its typical species composition and their relative abundance, absence of particularly sensitive or fragile species or species providing a key function, size structure of species), does not exceed a specified proportion of the natural extent of the habitat type in the assessment area.	D6C5	YES	Narrow	YES	NO	NO				

D1 & D6: The extent of adverse effects from anthropogenic pressures on the condition of the habitat type, including alteration to its biotic and abiotic structure and its functions (e.g. its typical species composition and their relative abundance, absence of particularly sensitive or fragile species or species providing a key function, size structure of species), does not exceed a specified proportion of the natural extent of the habitat type in the assessment area.

"Sea Floor" includes both the physical structure and biotic composition of the benthic community. "Integrity" includes the characteristic functioning of natural ecosystem processes and spatial connectedness. Scale for assessing GES of the sea floor is particularly challenging for four reasons. First, benthic ecosystem features are patchy on many scales. Second, a wide range of human activities cause pressures on the sea floor, and they usually operate at patchy spatial scales. Third, although initial impacts of human activities are often local and patchy their direct and indirect ecological consequences may be transported widely by physical and biotic processes. Fourth, all monitoring of the seafloor is also patchy and often local. In all evaluations of impacts the scale of the impact relative to the availability of the ecosystem properties being impacted is an important consideration (Rice *et al.*, 2010).

To fully comprehend the effects of anthropogenic activities on D6, it is necessary to understand that there is a high degree of overlap between D6 and the habitat diversity criteria of D1 (1.4, 1.5 and 1.6). Criterion 6.1.2 (Extension of the seabed significantly affected by human activities in the different types of substrates) is also related to criteria 1.5.1, 1.6 and 6. 2. Moreover, ANNEX III of the MSFD provides an indicative list of the

pressures and impacts on the marine environment. Amongst the impacts are physical loss - associated to smothering and sealing pressures- and physical damage- associated to pressures on the environment due to siltation and abrasion.

Maritime Transport, including port operations may produce both types of impacts, which in turn are directly related to D6.

1. Environmental impact: YES. Maritime transports can affect all three criteria of the descriptor, directly or indirectly and in more narrow or broader range.

Firstly, it is important to context the definition of physical loss and disturbance. The physical loss is defined in the revised COM DEC (2017) as 'a permanent change to the seabed which has lasted or is expected to last for a period of two reporting cycles (12 years) or more'.

In that sense, physical loss is indirectly related with maritime transports due to construction of associated infrastructures, such as fishing harbors; industrial and ferry ports (harbors, bunkering points at sea; oil terminals), bridges and causeways; tunnels; transport shipping; ship/boat-building facilities.

The physical disturbance is defined as 'a change to the seabed which can be restored if the activity causing the disturbance pressure ceases'. Pressures included in Criteria 2 are directly associated with passage of ships/boats (passenger shipping; shipping density); Mooring, anchoring, beaching, launching may contribute to not achieving GES within C2 and C3, since physical disturbance of seafloor can interfere with the condition of benthic communities (D1&D6), changing the presence of particularly sensitive species, species diversity or richness, etc. Though Macaronesia islands have very steep depths near coast, it is still possible that cruise ships, cargo vessels and fishery boats can have an impact in the physical structure of the seabed near coast. Ship anchoring and shading, when vessels sit for extended periods of time in one place, may also have adverse effects on the marine environment. Though research conducted on these activities is limited, and completely lacking for commercial vessels, indications show that sensitive sea floors (e.g. sea grasses) are damaged from boat anchoring. Therefore, anchoring poses a threat to seabed habitats and the species that depend on them. It could be assumed that anchoring by commercial vessels would have larger impacts than that of recreational or leisure activities, strictly due to the increased size of the anchor (Abdulla & Linden, 2008).

The type and magnitude of alterations to habitat resulting from anchoring depends not only of the physical characteristics of area (namely depth and topography) but also on the dimensions and type of the anchor used and on chain size and length, which in turn depend on the size of vessel (Milazzo et al., 2004; Montefalcone et al., 2006). Crabbing, which refers to sideways movement on the anchor and chain to sideways movement of the anchor and chain or rope due to movement of the vessel in response to currents and wind, exacerbates the effect since a larger area of the benthic habitats is affected (Abdulla & Liden, 2008).

Moreover, maritime transports may be subject to accidents where there may be loss of cargo. Even though so far no reported accident has been described in Macaronesia (except for oil spill), examples of loss of cargo with effects on the seafloor integrity have been reported worldwide. In 1996 the vessel Fenes ran aground within the Lavezzi Islands' Nature Park, South of Corsica, France. The seagrass bed, including the protected species Posidonia and sessile animals, were covered by a thick layer of wheat, ranging from dozens of centimetres to several metres (Grote *et al.*, 2016). Although only about 3000 tonnes of wheat were released, eight hectares of Posidonia has been affected (*idem, ibidem*). A complete destruction of the grass beds has been reported on an area of 2,500 m² covered by Posidonia (*idem, ibidem*). The seabed may also be affected when a cargo ship is shipwrecked. In 2000, the carrier *Eurobulker IV*, carrying 17,000 tonnes of coal, sank at the southern coast of Sardinia in the Mediterranean Sea.

Mechanical phenomena like smothering of vegetation related to the coal were noted. Chemical analysis of the sea water showed no significant results as the wreck lay in a zone of heavy industrial metal contamination. Specific studies on accidental coal immersion (Cabon *et al.*, 2007; Lucas & Planner, 2012) showed that most effects were physical, and no significant release of noxious inorganic compounds could be measured.

- 2. **Environmental impact spatial extent: Narrow.** In the area where the impact occurs.
- 3. **Maritime activity pressure solution: YES** (partially) Maritime safety, which aims not only to the protection of passengers and seafarers, but also the preservation of the coastal regions is a key objective of European sea transportation. The overall scope of maritime transport leads the International Maritime Organization (IMO) to establish uniform international safety standards. The main international agreements relating to shipwrecks and loss of cargo are the International Convention for the Prevention of Ship Pollution, the International Convention for the Safety of Human Life at Sea and the International Convention on Standards of Training, Certification and Seafarers' Room Service.
- 4. **Impact mitigation measures: No.** Seafloor integrity is covered within the MSFD as an environmental pressure but specific policies are lacking. In this regard, additional research is needed to more completely understand the implications of maritime transports in seafloor integrity, particularly in Macaronesia.
- 5. **Monitoring method: NO.** Presently, there is clearly a lack of data on direct physical effects of vessels on Macaronesia benthic habitats and species. As Abdulla & Linden (2008) referred for other areas of the world, there is an urgent need to acquire data that to understand the magnitude and extent of adverse impacts resulting from direct physical effects and develop the necessary technical and procedural strategies and management guidelines for shipping activities to eliminate, or at least minimize, adverse impacts.

In order to do that, it is important to map in Macaronesia the distribution of substrates/habitats, especially those that are considered sensitive to human impacts. Because of the patchiness of seafloor attributes, pressures and impacts on many scales, the optimal suites of Indicators and their reference levels will differ at a local scale. The scale aspect is essential here as distribution of human activities and substrate types is generally very patchy but occupying relevant areas in the Macaronesia. Monitoring should consider all substrate types in a given area but the monitoring effort per type should be proportional to a sensitivity or risk criteria rather than to the surface of each substrate type. For instance, biogenic substrates have smaller spatial extent compared to most other substratum types, and, considering their vulnerability to physical impacts, may require more intensive monitoring and at higher spatial resolution compared to other substrate types.

Projects like ECOMARPORT (INTERREG V A Spain-Portugal-MAC 2014-2020) are important since they aim at promoting marine and maritime R& D Innovation by creating an operational network of environmental and marine observation of water and air quality in ports.

References:

- Ameer Abdulla, PhD, Olof Linden, PhD (editors). 2008. *Maritime traffic effects on biodiversity in the Mediterranean Sea: Review of impacts, priority areas and mitigation measures*. Malaga, Spain: IUCN Centre for Mediterranean Cooperation. 184 pp.
- Cabon, J.Y., Burel, L., Jaffrennou, C., Giamarchi, P., Bautin, F., 2007. Study of trace metal leaching from coals into seawater. Chemosphere 69, 1100–1110.
- Grote, M.; Mazurek, N.; Grabsh, C.; Zeilinger, J.; Le Floch, S.; Wahrendorf, D.S.; Hofer, T. (2016)

 Dry bulk cargo shipping An overlooked threat to the marine environment? Marine Pollution Bulletin, n.º110, pp. 511-519.
- Lucas, S.A., Planner, J., 2012. Grounded or submerged bulk carrier: the potential for leaching of coal trace elements to seawater. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 64, 1012–1017
- Milazzo, M., Chemello, R. and Badalamenti, F. (2004). 'Boat anchoring on *Posidonia oceanica* beds in a marine protected area (Italy, western Mediterranean): effect of anchor types in different anchoring stages'. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 299(1):51–62.
- Montefalcone, M., Lasagna, R., Bianchi, C.N., Morri, C. and Albertelli G. (2006). 'Anchoring damage on *Posidonia oceanica* meadow cover: A case study in Prelo cove (Ligurian Sea, NW Mediterranean)'. *Chemistry and Ecology,* 22(S1):S207–S217.
- Rice, J.;Arvanitidis, C.;Borja, A.; Frid C.;Hiddink J.; Krause J.; Lorance; P.; Ragnarsson S. Á., Sköld, M. Trabucco; B. (2010) Marine Strategy Framework Directive, Task Group 6 Report, Prepared under the Administrative Arrangement between JRC and DG ENV (no 31210 2009/2010), the Memorandum of Understanding between the European Commission and ICES managed by DG MARE, and JRC's own institutional funding, editor:

2.3 Non applying descriptors

2.3.1 QD3. The population of commercial fish species

QD3 Populations of all commercially-exploited fish and shellfish are within safe biological limits exhibiting a population age and size distribution that is indicative of a healthy stock								
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	Env. impact spatial extent	MA pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method	
	The Fishing mortality rate of populations of commercially- exploited species		NO					
	The Spawning Stock Biomass of populations of commercially-exploited species are above biomass levels capable of producing maximum sustainable yield.	D3C2	NO					
QD3	The age and size distribution of individuals in the populations of commercially-exploited species is indicative of a healthy population. This shall include a high proportion of old/large individuals and limited adverse effects of exploitation on genetic diversity.	D3C3	NO					

The descriptor D3 does not apply to maritime transports, as this activity does not contribute directly to an increased fish mortality (3.1.1) nor to the secondary indicators, namely to the ratio between catch and biomass index or the reproductive capacity of the stock.

2.3.2 D7. Permanent alteration of hydrographical conditions does not adversely affect marine ecosystems

	DC7 Permanent alteration of hydrographical conditions does not adversely affect marine ecosystems										
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	Env. impact spatial extent	MA pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method				
QD7	Hydrographical changes to the seabed and water column (including intertidal areas). Spatial extent and distribution of permanent alteration of hydrographical conditions (e.g. changes in wave action, currents, salinity, temperature) to the seabed and water column, associated in particular with physical loss (7) of the natural seabed.	D7C1 — Secondary	NO								
	Spatial extent of each benthic habitat type adversely affected (physical and hydrographical characteristics and associated biological communities) due to permanent alteration of hydrographical conditions.	D7C2 — Secondary	NO								

Regular activity of Maritime Transports does not contribute to permanent hydrographical changes of the seabed and water column, regarding physical and biological (secondary) loss. Though construction of ports and marinas are an indirect consequence of maritime transports that may change permanently hydrographic conditions, these were not included in this report.

2.3.3 D1. Pelagic habitats (relating to Descriptor 1)

	QD1 Pelagic habitats (relating to Descriptor 1)										
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	Env. impact spatial extent	MA pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method				
QD1	The condition of the habitat type, including its biotic and abiotic structure and its functions (e.g. its typical species composition and their relative abundance, absence of particularly sensitive or fragile species or species providing a key function, size structure of species), is not adversely affected due to anthropogenic pressures.	D1C6	NO								

Though a consistent increase of harbors and marina facilities has occurred along the Macaronesia archipelagos, namely in the Canarian coast, little is known of the impacts of these coastal structures on marine biodiversity. Besides, impacts of land logistic facilities and transport infrastructure associated with harbors would add additional impacts and pollution sources at different levels upon mesolittoral and sublittoral habitats. Still, for the present report, D1 was not analyzed as there is not direct link

between the regular activity and changes the condition of the habitat type including its biotic and abiotic structure and its functions. A separate report could be performed in terms of coastal pressure, considering harbors, ports and marinas, or other pressures associated to constructions related with desalinization units, hotels, etc.

2.3.4 D1 & D4 Ecosystems, including food webs (relating to Descriptors 1 and 4)

	QD1&QD4 Ecosystems, including food webs (relating to Descriptors 1 and 4)									
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	Env. impact spatial extent	MA pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method			
	The diversity (species composition and their relative abundance) of the trophic guild is not adversely affected due to anthropogenic pressures.	D4C1	NO							
QD1&QD4	The balance of total abundance between the trophic guilds is not adversely affected due to anthropogenic pressures.	D4C2	NO							
	The size distribution of individuals across the trophic guild is not adversely affected due to anthropogenic pressures.	D4C3 — Secondary	NO							
	Productivity of the trophic guild is not adversely affected due to anthropogenic pressures.	D4C4 — Secondary	NO							

Descriptors D1 & D4 do not apply to maritime transports, as this activity does not contribute directly to modification of the food webs.

2.3.5 D9. Contaminants in fish and other seafood for human consumption do not exceed levels established by Union legislation or other relevant standards

(QD9 Contaminants in fish and other seafood for human consumption do not exceed levels established by Union legislation or other relevant standards											
QD	Criteria (element)	CODE Criteria	Env. Impact	Env. impact spatial extent	MA pressure solutions	Impact mitigation measures	Monitoring method					
QD9	The level of contaminants in edible tissues (muscle, liver, roe, flesh or other soft parts, as appropriate) of seafood (including fish, crustaceans, molluscs, echinoderms, seaweed and other marine plants) caught or harvested in the wild (excluding fin-fish from mariculture) does not exceed Regulation (EC) No 1881/2006	D9C1	NO									

The Commission Regulation (EC) No 1881/2006 of 19 December 2006 setting maximum levels for certain contaminants in foodstuffs which sets the maximum levels of Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH). Maritime transport is responsible for the release of PAH through navigation and the type of paint used on ships' hulls. PAHs have been recorded in marine species, as is the case of commercial fish. Still, the direct contribution of the regular activity of maritime transports to the levels of contaminants in commercial fish is difficult to be assessed. Therefore, this descriptor was not contemplated in the analysis. Exception should be considered in oil spills or cargo accidents, that could have direct contribution in the levels of contaminants in the surrounding populations of fish, crustaceans, molluscs, etc.